# InterAction's 2020 Global Situation Report

# **One-Pager Sources**

# **Table of Contents**

Asia and Eurasia	2
Sub-Saharan Africa	····- 7
Latin America and the Caribbean	12
The Middle East and North Africa	19

# **Asia and Eurasia**

# Afghanistan

- United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (2019). Global Humanitarian Overview 2020.
   Retrieved from https://www.unocha.org/sites/unocha/files/GHO-2020\_v8.7%2006122019%202pm.pdf
- UNAMA. (2019, February 24). Civilian deaths from Afghan conflict in 2018 at highest recorded level UN report. Retrieved November 19, 2019, from <a href="https://unama.unmissions.org/civilian-deaths-afghan-conflict-2018-highest-recorded-level----un-report">https://unama.unmissions.org/civilian-deaths-afghan-conflict-2018-highest-recorded-level----un-report</a>.
- World Food Programme. (2019). WFP Afghanistan: Country Brief, August 2019. Retrieved from <a href="https://docs.wfp.org/api/documents/WFP-0000108320/download/?\_ga=2.24657849.2090421302.1570121289-1682782463.1570121289">https://docs.wfp.org/api/documents/WFP-0000108320/download/?\_ga=2.24657849.2090421302.1570121289-1682782463.1570121289</a>.
- United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (2019). Global Humanitarian Overview 2020. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.unocha.org/sites/unocha/files/GHO-2020\_v8.7%2006122019%202pm.pdf">https://www.unocha.org/sites/unocha/files/GHO-2020\_v8.7%2006122019%202pm.pdf</a>.
- Brown University, Watson University of International and Public Affairs. (2018, November). Costs of War: Afghan Civilians. Retrieved from https://watson.brown.edu/costsofwar/costs/human/civilians/afghan.
- Amnesty International. (2019, June 20). Afghanistan's refugees: forty years of dispossession. Retrieved November 19, 2019, from https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2019/06/afghanistan-refugees-forty-years/
- InterAction. (2019). [Upcoming mission report and link for it.]
- Congressional Research Service. (2019, November 1). Afghanistan: U.S. Policy in Brief. Retrieved from https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/R45122.pdf
- InterAction. (2019). [Upcoming mission report and link for it.]
- OCHA. (2019). Afghanistan: Monthly Humanitarian Update (August 2019). Retrieved from <a href="https://www.humanitarianresponse.info/sites/www.humanitarianresponse.info/files/documents/files/afg-monthly-humanitarian-update-aug-2019.pdf">https://www.humanitarianresponse.info/sites/www.humanitarianresponse.info/files/documents/files/afg-monthly-humanitarian-update-aug-2019.pdf</a>.
- InterAction. (2019). [Upcoming mission report and link for it.]
- USAID. (2019, September). Food Assistance Fact Sheet: Afghanistan. Retrieved from https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1866/FFP\_Afghanistan\_Fact\_Sheet.pdf
- InterAction. (2019). [Upcoming mission report and link for it.]

## Bangladesh

- OCHA. (2019, December). Global Humanitarian Overview 2020. Retrieved from https://www.humanitarianresponse.info/sites/www.humanitarianresponse.info/files/documents/files/gho-2020.pdf.
- Szczepanski, M., Sedlar, F., & Shalant, J. (2018, September 13). Bangladesh: A Country Underwater, a Culture on the Move. Retrieved November 22, 2019, from https://www.nrdc.org/onearth/bangladesh-country-underwater-culture-move.
- United Nations Development Programme. (n.d.). About Bangladesh. Retrieved November 22, 2019, from <a href="https://www.bd.undp.org/content/bangladesh/en/home/countryinfo/">https://www.bd.undp.org/content/bangladesh/en/home/countryinfo/</a>.
- UNICEF. (2019, August). Beyond Survival: Rohingya Refugee Children in Bangladesh Want to Learn. Retrieved November 22, 2019, from <a href="https://www.unicef.org/media/57631/file/Rohingya refugee children want to learn 2019">https://www.unicef.org/media/57631/file/Rohingya refugee children want to learn 2019</a> .pdf.
- OCHA. (2019, December). Global Humanitarian Overview 2020. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.humanitarianresponse.info/sites/www.humanitarianresponse.info/files/documents/files/gho-2020.pdf">https://www.humanitarianresponse.info/sites/www.humanitarianresponse.info/site
- United Nations Development Programme. (n.d.). About Bangladesh. Retrieved November 22, 2019, from https://www.bd.undp.org/content/bangladesh/en/home/countryinfo/.
- McPherson, P. (2019, March 23). Exclusive: U.N. draws up plans to 'facilitate' Rohingya relocation to island. Retrieved November 22, 2019, from <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-myanmar-rohingya-bangladesh-exclusive/exclusive-un-draws-up-plans-to-facilitate-rohingya-relocation-to-island-idUSKCN1R4oFG.">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-myanmar-rohingya-bangladesh-exclusive/exclusive-un-draws-up-plans-to-facilitate-rohingya-relocation-to-island-idUSKCN1R4oFG.</a>
- International Rescue Committee. (n.d.). Bangladesh. Retrieved November 22, 2019, from https://www.rescue.org/country/bangladesh - what-are-the-main-humanitarian-challenges-in-bangladesh
- U.S. Embassy in Bangladesh. (2019, September 16). Ambassador Miller: U.S. Humanitarian Assistance Supports
  Bangladeshi Communities Affected by Rohingya Crisis Bangladesh. Retrieved November 22, 2019, from
  https://reliefweb.int/report/bangladesh/ambassador-miller-us-humanitarian-assistance-supports-bangladeshi-communities.
- Inter Sector Coordination Group. (n.d.). Joint Response Plan for Rohingya 2019 Mid-term Review Humanitarian Crisis: January-June 2019. Retrieved November 22, 2019, from https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/2019\_jrp\_mid\_term\_review\_final\_for\_circulation.pdf.

- Young, S. (2019, June 10). Growing Number of Garment Factory Workers in Bangladesh Subjected to Sexual Harassment and Violence, ActionAid UK Finds. Retrieved November 22, 2019, from <a href="https://www.independent.co.uk/life-style/women/garment-factory-workers-bangladesh-sexual-harassment-violence-actionaid-uk-a8952416.html">https://www.independent.co.uk/life-style/women/garment-factory-workers-bangladesh-sexual-harassment-violence-actionaid-uk-a8952416.html</a>.
- ActionAid. (2019, June 19). 80% of garment workers in Bangladesh have experienced or witnessed sexual violence and harassment at work. Retrieved from <a href="https://actionaid.org/news/2019/80-garment-workers-bangladesh-have-experienced-or-witnessed-sexual-violence-and">https://actionaid.org/news/2019/80-garment-workers-bangladesh-have-experienced-or-witnessed-sexual-violence-and</a>.
- U.S. Agency for International Development. (2019, October 17). Our Work: Bangladesh. Retrieved November 22, 2019, from <a href="https://www.usaid.gov/bangladesh/our-work">https://www.usaid.gov/bangladesh/our-work</a>.
- Ihid
- Mercy Corps. (n.d.). Bangladesh. Retrieved November 22, 2019, from https://www.mercycorps.org/countries/bangladesh.

#### Cambodia

- Human Rights Watch. World Report 2019: Rights Trends in Cambodia. (2019, January 17). Retrieved November 21, 2019, from https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2019/country-chapters/cambodia.
- Transparency International. Corruption Perceptions Index 2018. (2019, January 29). Retrieved November 21, 2019, from https://www.transparency.org/cpi2018.
- Habitat for Humanity. Housing Poverty in Cambodia: Rebuilding Slums. (n.d.). Retrieved November 21, 2019, from https://www.habitatforhumanity.org.uk/country/cambodia/.
- Relief Web. Cambodia Country Profile. (2017, June 28). Retrieved November 21, 2019, from https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/CP\_Cambodia\_230617.pdf.
- World Food Programme. WFP Cambodia Country Brief. (2019, October). Retrieved November 21, 2019, from <a href="https://docs.wfp.org/api/documents/WFP-000110576/download/?\_ga=2.154352952.1815306034.1574353131-136398503.1574353131.">https://docs.wfp.org/api/documents/WFP-000110576/download/?\_ga=2.154352952.1815306034.1574353131-136398503.1574353131.</a>
- BBC. Hun Sen: Cambodia's strongman prime minister. (2018, July 27). Retrieved November 21, 2019, from https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-23257699.
- Congressional Research Service. Cambodia: Background and U.S. Relations. (2019, January 28). Retrieved November 21, 2019, from https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/R44037.pdf.
- National Democratic Institute. Statement on Cambodian Government's Decision to Shut Down NDI's Office in Cambodia. (2019, April 15). Retrieved November 21, 2019, from <a href="https://www.ndi.org/publications/statement-cambodian-government-s-decision-shut-down-ndis-office-cambodia">https://www.ndi.org/publications/statement-cambodian-government-s-decision-shut-down-ndis-office-cambodia</a>.
- Human Rights Watch. World Report 2019: Rights Trends in Cambodia. (2019, January 17). Retrieved November 21, 2019, from <a href="https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2019/country-chapters/cambodia">https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2019/country-chapters/cambodia</a>.
- U.S. Agency for International Development. (2017, December 8). Global Health: Cambodia. Retrieved November 21, 2019, from <a href="https://www.usaid.gov/cambodia/global-health.">https://www.usaid.gov/cambodia/global-health.</a>
- U.S. Agency for International Development. (2019, July 17). Our Work: Cambodia. Retrieved November 21, 2019, from <a href="https://www.usaid.gov/cambodia/our-work.">https://www.usaid.gov/cambodia/our-work.</a>
- UNICEF. (n.d.). UNICEF Annual Report 2017. Retrieved November 21, 2019, from https://www.unicef.org/about/annualreport/files/Cambodia\_2017\_COAR.pdf.

# Myanmar

- OCHA. (2019, December). Global Humanitarian Overview 2020. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.humanitarianresponse.info/sites/www.humanitarianresponse.info/files/documents/files/gho-2020.pdf">https://www.humanitarianresponse.info/sites/www.humanitarianresponse.info/sites/www.humanitarianresponse.info/sites/gho-2020.pdf</a>.
- 600,000 Rohingya in Myanmar face 'serious risk of genocide': UN. (2019, September 16). Al Jazeera. Retrieved from https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2019/09/600000-rohingya-myanmar-face-risk-genocide-190916143753819.html
- Sullivan, D. (2019, October 15). Shared Obstacles to Return: Rohingya and South Sudanese. Forced Migration Review. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.fmreview.org/return/sullivan">https://www.fmreview.org/return/sullivan</a>
- Myanmar. Internal Displacement Monitoring Centre. Retrieved November 13, 2019 from <a href="http://www.internal-displacement.org/countries/myanmar">http://www.internal-displacement.org/countries/myanmar</a>.
- USAID. (2019, November 22). Burma and Bangladesh Regional Crisis Response: Fact Sheet #1, Fiscal Year (FY) 2020.
   Retrieved from <a href="https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1866/11.22.2019\_-\_USAID-DCHA\_Burma\_and\_Bangladesh\_Fact\_Sheet1.pdf">https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1866/11.22.2019\_-\_USAID-DCHA\_Burma\_and\_Bangladesh\_Fact\_Sheet1.pdf</a>.
- World Vision. (2019, August 27). Rohingya refugees in Bangladesh: Facts, FAQs, and how to help. Retrieved December 11, 2019, from <a href="https://www.worldvision.org/refugees-news-stories/rohingya-refugees-bangladesh-facts">https://www.worldvision.org/refugees-news-stories/rohingya-refugees-bangladesh-facts</a>.

- Simons, Marlise and Hannah Beech (2019, December 11). Aung San Suu Kyi Defends Myanmar Against Rohingya Genocide Accusations. Retrieved December 11, 2019, from <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2019/12/11/world/asia/aung-san-suu-kyi-rohingya-myanmar-genocide-hague.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2019/12/11/world/asia/aung-san-suu-kyi-rohingya-myanmar-genocide-hague.html</a>
- USAID. (2019, November 22). Burma and Bangladesh Regional Crisis Response: Fact Sheet #1, Fiscal Year (FY) 2020.
   Retrieved from <a href="https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1866/11.22.2019\_-\_USAID-DCHA\_Burma\_and\_Bangladesh\_Fact\_Sheet1.pdf">https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1866/11.22.2019\_-\_USAID-DCHA\_Burma\_and\_Bangladesh\_Fact\_Sheet1.pdf</a>.
- Ambassador Miller: U.S. Humanitarian Assistance Supports Bangladeshi Communities Affected by Rohingya Crisis. (2019, September 16). U.S. Embassy in Bangladesh. Retrieved from <a href="https://bd.usembassy.gov/ambassador-miller-u-s-humanitarian-assistance-supports-bangladeshi-communities-affected-by-rohingya-crisis/">https://bd.usembassy.gov/ambassador-miller-u-s-humanitarian-assistance-supports-bangladeshi-communities-affected-by-rohingya-crisis/</a>
- Alhas, A. M. (2019, February 27). NGO urges Myanmar to allow aid access to Rakhine State. Anadolu Agency. Retrieved from https://www.aa.com.tr/en/asia-pacific/ngo-urges-myanmar-to-allow-aid-access-to-rakhine-state/1404903.
- Satellite images reveal scale of Myanmar's Rohingya crisis. (2019, July 24). The Guardian. Retrieved from https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/jul/24/myanmars-rohingya-crisis.
- One out of four casualties of landmine incidents in Myanmar are children. (2019, April 4). UNICEF. Retrieved from https://www.unicef.org/myanmar/press-releases/one-out-four-casualties-landmine-incidents-myanmar-are-children.
- Department of State (2019, February). DRL FY18 Strengthening Democratic Processes and Human Rights in Burma through Constitutional and Legislative Reform. Retrieved from <a href="https://govtribe.com/opportunity/federal-grant-opportunity/drl-fy18-strengthening-democratic-processes-and-human-rights-in-burma-through-constitutional-and-legislative-reform-sfopooo5551</a>
- U.S. Agency for International Development. (2019, August 23). Our Work Burma. Retrieved from https://www.usaid.gov/burma/our-work.
- Action Against Hunger. (2019). Myanmar. Retrieved December 11, 2019, from <a href="https://www.actionagainsthunger.org/countries/asia/myanmar.">https://www.actionagainsthunger.org/countries/asia/myanmar.</a>

#### Nepal

- <a href="https://www.worldbank.org/en/country/nepal/overview">https://www.worldbank.org/en/country/nepal/overview</a>
- Joint Monitoring Program Household Data for Nepal. (2017). Retrieved November 18, 2019, from https://washdata.org/data/household - !/
- Rebuilding Nepal, 4 Years After the Quake. (2019, June 26). Global Press Journal. Retrieved from https://globalpressjournal.com/world/rebuilding-nepal-four-years-quake/
- Feed the Future (2019). Nepal. Retrieved December 11, 2019, from <a href="https://www.feedthefuture.gov/country/nepal/">https://www.feedthefuture.gov/country/nepal/</a>
- Feed the Future (2019). Nepal. Retrieved December 11, 2019, from <a href="https://www.feedthefuture.gov/country/nepal/">https://www.feedthefuture.gov/country/nepal/</a>
- O'Hara-Glaspie, K. J. (2019, February 8). Literacy rates are improving in Nepal. Retrieved November 18, 2019, from <a href="https://www.worldvision.org/education-news-stories/literacy-rates-improving-nepal.">https://www.worldvision.org/education-news-stories/literacy-rates-improving-nepal.</a>
- Phuyal, H. (2015, September 18). Nepal's New Constitution: 65 Years in the Making. The Diplomat. Retrieved from https://thediplomat.com/2015/09/nepals-new-constitution-65-years-in-the-making/
- World Bank (2019, June). Nepal Development Update. Retrieved December 11, 2019, from https://www.worldbank.org/en/country/nepal/publication/nepaldevelopmentupdate
- Corruption Perceptions Index 2018. (2019, January 29). Retrieved November 18, 2019, from <a href="https://www.transparency.org/cpi2018">https://www.transparency.org/cpi2018</a>.
- Riley, C. (29AD, September 2016). In rural Nepal, Pact is using integrated development to break poverty's grip. Retrieved November 18, 2019, from <a href="https://www.pactworld.org/features/rural-nepal-pact-using-integrated-development-break-povertys-grip">https://www.pactworld.org/features/rural-nepal-pact-using-integrated-development-break-povertys-grip</a>.
- Biswakarma, T. (2018). Citizenship and social security of landless Dalits in Nepal. Globe: A Journal of Language, Culture and Communication, 6, 52-65.
- Human Rights Watch (2019, November 14). Nepal: New NGO Should Protect Rights. Retrieved December 10, 2019, from <a href="https://www.hrw.org/news/2019/11/14/nepal-new-ngo-law-should-protect-rights">https://www.hrw.org/news/2019/11/14/nepal-new-ngo-law-should-protect-rights</a>
- Feed the Future (2019). Nepal. Retrieved December 11, 2019, from https://www.feedthefuture.gov/country/nepal/
- Rebuilding Nepal, 4 Years After the Quake. (2019, June 26). Global Press Journal. Retrieved from https://globalpressjournal.com/world/rebuilding-nepal-four-years-quake/

#### Pacific Island Nations

• United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs. (4 December 2019). Global Humanitarian Overview 2020. Retrieved from December 4, 2019, from https://www.unocha.org/sites/unocha/files/GHO-2020\_v8.4.pdf.

- Frye, Z. (2019, September 3). Asia-Pacific Disaster Report 2019: ASEAN needs to bolster risk-informed investments to reduce the burden of natural disasters. ASEAN Today. Retrieved December 4, 2019, from <a href="https://www.aseantoday.com/2019/09/asia-pacific-disaster-report-2019-asean-needs-to-bolster-risk-informed-investments-to-reduce-the-burden-of-natural-disasters/">https://www.aseantoday.com/2019/09/asia-pacific-disaster-report-2019-asean-needs-to-bolster-risk-informed-investments-to-reduce-the-burden-of-natural-disasters/</a>
- Forster, T., Himmelsbach, J., Day, S. J., Korte, L., Mucke, P., Radtke, K., ... Weller, D. (2019). World Risk Report 2019. Bündnis Entwicklung Hilft and Ruhr University Bochum Institute for International Law of Peace and Armed Conflict (IFHV). Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://weltrisikobericht.de/download/1243/
- Rust, Susanne (2019, November 10). How the U.S. betrayed the Marshall Islands, kindling the next nuclear disaster. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://www.latimes.com/projects/marshall-islands-nuclear-testing-sea-level-rise/">https://www.latimes.com/projects/marshall-islands-nuclear-testing-sea-level-rise/</a>
- Westerman, Ashley (2019, October 5). 'We Need Support': Pacific Islands Seek Help And Unity To Fight Climate Change.
   Retrieved December 11, 2019, from <a href="https://www.npr.org/2019/10/05/764570478/we-need-support-pacific-islands-seek-help-and-unity-to-fight-climate-change">https://www.npr.org/2019/10/05/764570478/we-need-support-pacific-islands-seek-help-and-unity-to-fight-climate-change</a>
- COP 23 (2018) French Polynesia. Retrieved December 11, 2019, from https://cop23.com.fi/frenchpolynesia/
- World Bank Group. (2017, October 1). Climate Vulnerability Assessment: Making Fiji Climate Resilient. Retrieved November 22, 2019, from <a href="http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/163081509454340771/pdf/120756-WP-PUBLIC-nov-9-12p-WB-Report-FA01-SP.pdf">http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/163081509454340771/pdf/120756-WP-PUBLIC-nov-9-12p-WB-Report-FA01-SP.pdf</a>.
- World Bank Group. (2017, October 1). Climate Vulnerability Assessment: Making Fiji Climate Resilient. Retrieved November 22, 2019, from <a href="http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/163081509454340771/pdf/120756-WP-PUBLIC-nov-9-12p-WB-Report-FA01-SP.pdf">http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/163081509454340771/pdf/120756-WP-PUBLIC-nov-9-12p-WB-Report-FA01-SP.pdf</a>.
- United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific. (2019, August 22). The Disaster Riskscape
  Across Asia-Pacific: Asia-Pacific Disaster Report 2019. Retrieved November 22, 2019, from
  <a href="https://www.unescap.org/sites/default/files/publications/Asia-Pacific Disaster Report 2019\_full version.pdf">https://www.unescap.org/sites/default/files/publications/Asia-Pacific Disaster Report 2019\_full version.pdf</a>.
- U.S. Department of State. (2018, September 3). U.S. Engagement in the Pacific. Retrieved November 22, 2019, from <a href="https://www.state.gov/u-s-engagement-in-the-pacific/">https://www.state.gov/u-s-engagement-in-the-pacific/</a>
- U.S. Embassy in Fiji. (2019, August 17). Pacific Islands Forum U.S. Engagement in the Pacific Islands. Retrieved November 22, 2019, from https://fj.usembassy.gov/pacific-islands-forum-u-s-engagement-in-the-pacific-islands/
- UNICEF. (2019, November 18). Pacific Measles Outbreak. Retrieved November 20, 2019, from https://www.unicef.org/pacificislands/press-releases/pacific-measles-outbreak.
- Smyth, J. (2019, November 14). China aid wins influence in Pacific despite rising concerns. Financial Times. Retrieved November 22, 2019, from <a href="https://www.ft.com/content/bf2cfd72-f6c1-11e9-9ef3-eca8fc8f2d65">https://www.ft.com/content/bf2cfd72-f6c1-11e9-9ef3-eca8fc8f2d65</a>.
- III, L. B. P. (2019, November 15). China's Pacific Challenge. The Diplomat. Retrieved November 22, 2019, from https://thediplomat.com/2019/11/chinas-pacific-challenge/
- U.S. Agency for International Development. (2019, August 26). Pacific Islands Regional Profile. Retrieved November 22, 2019, from https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1861/Pacific\_Islands\_Regional\_Profile.pdf.

#### Sri Lanka

- Asian Development Bank. (2019, May 6). Poverty in Sri Lanka. Retrieved November 19, 2019, from https://www.adb.org/countries/sri-lanka/poverty.
- Tamil Centre for Human Rights. (n.d.). Recorded figures of Arrests, Killings, Disappearances, Rapes, Displacements and Injuries to Tamils in the North East, Colombo and other regions (1956-2004). Retrieved November 19, 2019, from <a href="http://www.tchr.net/50\_year\_arrest\_kill.htm">http://www.tchr.net/50\_year\_arrest\_kill.htm</a>.
- OECD-DAC. (2018, December 21). ODA Summary Chart for Sri Lanka. Retrieved November 19, 2019, from <a href="https://public.tableau.com/views/OECDDACAidataglancebyrecipient\_new/Recipients?:embed=y&:display\_count=yes&:showTabs=y&:toolbar=no?&:showVizHome=no.">https://public.tableau.com/views/OECDDACAidataglancebyrecipient\_new/Recipients?:embed=y&:display\_count=yes&:showTabs=y&:toolbar=no?&:showVizHome=no.</a>
- U.S. Relations With Sri Lanka. (2019, July 8). Retrieved November 21, 2019, from <a href="https://www.state.gov/u-s-relations-with-sri-lanka/">https://www.state.gov/u-s-relations-with-sri-lanka/</a>
- International Crisis Group. (2019, September 27). After Sri Lanka's Easter Bombings: Reducing Risks of Future Violence. Retrieved November 19, 2019, from <a href="https://www.crisisgroup.org/asia/south-asia/sri-lanka/302-after-sri-lankas-easter-bombings-reducing-risks-future-violence">https://www.crisisgroup.org/asia/south-asia/sri-lanka/302-after-sri-lankas-easter-bombings-reducing-risks-future-violence</a>.
- Al Jazeera. (2019, November 21). Sri Lankan President Gotabaya Rajapaksa swears in brother as PM. Retrieved November 22, 2019, from <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2019/11/sri-lankan-president-gotabaya-rajapaksa-swears-brother-pm-191121093052727.html">https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2019/11/sri-lankan-president-gotabaya-rajapaksa-swears-brother-pm-191121093052727.html</a>.
- U.S. Agency for International Development. (2019, September 19). Sri Lanka. Retrieved November 22, 2019, from https://www.usaid.gov/sri-lanka.
- National People's Movement. (n.d.). Our Top Mission. Retrieved November 22, 2019, from <a href="https://www.npm.lk/policies/">https://www.npm.lk/policies/</a>.

- Amnesty International (Jan 2019). Countering terrorism at the expense of human rights: concerns with Sri Lanka's
  Counter Terrorism bill. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/download/Documents/ASA3797702019ENGLISH.PDF">https://www.amnesty.org/download/Documents/ASA3797702019ENGLISH.PDF</a>
- Aneez, S., & Miglani, S. (2019, November 19). A hospital and clean water: China on the charm offensive in Sri Lanka. Reuters. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-sri-lanka-politics-china/a-hospital-and-clean-water-china-on-the-charm-offensive-in-sri-lanka-idUSKBN1XUo1T">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-sri-lanka-politics-china/a-hospital-and-clean-water-china-on-the-charm-offensive-in-sri-lanka-idUSKBN1XUo1T</a>.
- USAID. (2019, September 11). Our Work: Sri Lanka. Retrieved November 19, 2019, from <a href="https://www.usaid.gov/sri-lanka/our-work">https://www.usaid.gov/sri-lanka/our-work</a>.
- World Vision. (n.d.). Annual Report 2016. Retrieved November 22, 2019, from <a href="https://www.wvi.org/sites/default/files/High">https://www.wvi.org/sites/default/files/High</a> Quality Annual Report 2016 WEB.pdf.

# Philippines

- OCHA. (2019, December 6). Philippines: Typhoon Kammuri (Tisoy) Snapshot. Retrieved December 11, 2019, from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/191206%20Philippines%20Typhoon%20Kammuri%20Snapshot.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/191206%20Philippines%20Typhoon%20Kammuri%20Snapshot.pdf</a>.
- UNHCR. Mindanao Displacement Dashboard Issue No. 62 (2019, September). Retrieved from https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Mindanao-Displacement-Dashboard-Sept-2019.pdf.
- World Health Organization. Philippines Situation Report #6 (2019, September 2). Retrieved from https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Protection-Cluster-Displacement-Dashboard-JUNE-2019.pdf
- USAID. Philippines Country Profile. Retrieved from https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1861/Philippines\_Country\_Profile\_o.pdf
- UNOCHA. Global Humanitarian Overview (2019). Retrieved from <a href="https://www.unocha.org/sites/unocha/files/GHO2019.pdf">https://www.unocha.org/sites/unocha/files/GHO2019.pdf</a>.
- UNHCR. Mindanao Displacement Dashboard Issue No. 62 (2019, September). Retrieved from https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Mindanao-Displacement-Dashboard-Sept-2019.pdf.
- Center for Excellence in Disaster Management and Humanitarian Assistance. (2018, March). Philippines Disaster
   Management Reference Handbook. Retrieved from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Philippines\_2018-0318.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Philippines\_2018-0318.pdf</a>.
- Gallardo, F. & Umel, R.V. (2019, September 11). Philippines: Dengue Death Toll Tops 1,000. Retrieved from https://reliefweb.int/report/philippines/philippines-dengue-death-toll-tops-1000.
- World Health Organization & UNICEF. (2019, December 11). Situation Report 11 Polio Outbreak. Retrieved from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/UNICEF%20WHO%20PHL%20SitRep%2011\_Polio%20Outbreak\_11Dec2019.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/UNICEF%20WHO%20PHL%20SitRep%2011\_Polio%20Outbreak\_11Dec2019.pdf</a>.
- World Health Organization (2019, February 26). Questions and answers on the measles outbreak in the Philippines. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.who.int/philippines/news/feature-stories/detail/questions-and-answers-on-the-measles-outbreak-in-the-philippines">https://www.who.int/philippines/news/feature-stories/detail/questions-and-answers-on-the-measles-outbreak-in-the-philippines</a>.
- International Crisis Group. (2019, June 27). The Philippines: Militancy and the New Bangsamoro. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.crisisgroup.org/asia/south-east-asia/philippines/301-philippines-militancy-and-new-bangsamoro">https://www.crisisgroup.org/asia/south-east-asia/philippines/301-philippines-militancy-and-new-bangsamoro</a>.
- Financial Tracking Service. (2019). Philippines. Retrieved December 11, 2019, from <a href="https://fts.unocha.org/countries/176/summary/2019">https://fts.unocha.org/countries/176/summary/2019</a>.
- USAID. (2019, August 26). Humanitarian Assistance. Retrieved December 11, 2019, from <a href="https://www.usaid.gov/philippines/humanitarian-assistance">https://www.usaid.gov/philippines/humanitarian-assistance</a>.
- Morgan, J. (2019, August). Email Interview with Relief International Philippines Country Director.
- UNOCHA. Who is Doing What Where in Marawi Conflict (3W)? (2019, August 9). Retrieved from <a href="https://www.unocha.org/sites/unocha/files/GHO2019.pdf">https://www.unocha.org/sites/unocha/files/GHO2019.pdf</a>.
- Humanitarian Country Team Philippines (HCT) Community of Practice on Community Engagement. Pre-Crisis
  Information Mapping and Consultation (2019, June). Pg. 5. Retrieved from
  <a href="https://www.humanitarianresponse.info/sites/www.humanitarianresponse.info/files/documents/files/precrisis\_report\_large-scale\_typhoon\_june2019.pdf">https://www.humanitarianresponse.info/sites/www.humanitarianresponse.info/files/documents/files/precrisis\_report\_large-scale\_typhoon\_june2019.pdf</a>.
- Save the Children. (2019, November 13). Save the Children Philippines steps up assistance to displaced children in earthquake-hit areas in Mindanao. Retrieved from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/report/philippines/save-children-philippines-steps-assistance-displaced-children-earthquake-hit">https://reliefweb.int/report/philippines/save-children-philippines-steps-assistance-displaced-children-earthquake-hit</a>.

# Ukraine

• World Bank. (2019). Data: Lower middle income. Retrieved November 26, 2019, from <a href="https://data.worldbank.org/income-level/lower-middle-income">https://data.worldbank.org/income-level/lower-middle-income</a>.

- OCHA. (2019, December). Global Humanitarian Overview 2020. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.humanitarianresponse.info/sites/www.humanitarianresponse.info/files/documents/files/gho-2020.pdf">https://www.humanitarianresponse.info/sites/www.humanitarianresponse.info/site
- UNHCR. (2019, September). Country Fact Sheet: Ukraine. Retrieved from https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/2019-09-UNHCR-UKRAINE-Fact-Sheet-FINAL\_ENG.pdf.
- World Bank. (2019, May 23). Ukraine: Economic Update. Retrieved from http://pubdocs.worldbank.org/en/677701558601578072/Ukraine-Economic-Update-Spring-2019-en.pdf.
- Congressional Research Service. (2019, September 19). Ukraine: Background, Conflict with Russia, and U.S. Policy.
   Retrieved from <a href="https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R45008">https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R45008</a>, p. 33.
- OCHA. (2019, December). Global Humanitarian Overview 2020. Retrieved from https://www.humanitarianresponse.info/sites/www.humanitarianresponse.info/files/documents/files/gho-2020.pdf.
- Yesmukhanova, Y. (2018). Nations in Trainsit 2018: Ukraine Country Profile. Freedom House. Retrieved from https://freedomhouse.org/sites/default/files/NiT2018\_Ukraine.pdf.
- International Crisis Group. (2019, October). Ukraine. Retrieved November 26, 2019, <a href="https://www.crisisgroup.org/europe-central-asia/eastern-europe/ukraine.">https://www.crisisgroup.org/europe-central-asia/eastern-europe/ukraine.</a>
- United Nations. (2019, February 12). Senior Officials Urge Steps to Make Eastern Ukraine Ceasefire Irreversible, Telling Security Council Minsk Accords Remain Largely Unimplemented. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.un.org/press/en/2019/sc13698.doc.htm">https://www.un.org/press/en/2019/sc13698.doc.htm</a>.
- U.N. OCHA. (2018, November 4). Ukraine Situation Report. Retrieved from https://www.unocha.org/ukraine.
- USAID. (2019). U.S. Foreign Aid by Country: Ukraine. Retrieved November 26, 2019, from https://explorer.usaid.gov/cd/UKR?implementing\_agency\_id=1.
- Global Communities. (2017, December 8). Building Institutions, Building Trust: Three Important Lessons on Fighting Corruption through Decentralization in Ukraine. Retrieved from https://www.globalcommunities.org/node/38535.
- Denber, R. (2018, January 26). Ukraine's Misguided Curbs on Freedoms of Expression. Human Rights Watch. Retrieved from https://www.hrw.org/news/2018/01/26/ukraines-misguided-curbs-freedom-expression.
- Norwegian Refugee Council. (2018). NRC in Ukraine. Retrieved from https://www.nrc.no/countries/europe/ukraine/
- Canadian International Development Agency. (2005, March). Ukraine Country Program Evaluation. Retrieved from http://www.oecd.org/countries/ukraine/37713489.pdf.

# **Sub-Saharan Africa**

## Central African Republic

- The World Bank. (2019). GDP per capita (current US\$). Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/ny.gdp.pcap.cd?most\_recent\_value\_desc=false.
- UNHCR. (2019, October 31). Portail Opérationnel: Crises de Réfugiés. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://data2.unhcr.org/fr/situations/car">https://data2.unhcr.org/fr/situations/car</a>.
- UNOCHA. (2019). Central African Republic 2019 (Humanitarian response plan). Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://fts.unocha.org/appeals/674/summary.">https://fts.unocha.org/appeals/674/summary.</a>
- UNOCHA. (2019, March 27). Central African Republic: Humanitarian Situation and Urgent Funding Requirements.
   Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/HNO-Light-26032019-%28001%29.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/HNO-Light-26032019-%28001%29.pdf</a>.
- UNOCHA. (2019, December 4). Global Humanitarian Overview 2020. Retrieved December 6, 2019 from, https://www.unocha.org/sites/unocha/files/GHO-2020\_v8.7 06122019 2pm.pdf
- UNHCR. (2019, October 31). Portail Opérationnel: Crises de Réfugiés. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://data2.unhcr.org/fr/situations/car">https://data2.unhcr.org/fr/situations/car</a>.
- UNOCHA. (2019, September 4). UN calls for urgent humanitarian funding and protection of civilians in the Central African Republic. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/report/central-african-republic/un-calls-urgent-humanitarian-funding-and-protection-civilians">https://reliefweb.int/report/central-african-republic/un-calls-urgent-humanitarian-funding-and-protection-civilians</a>.
- UNOCHA. (2019, September 4). UN calls for urgent humanitarian funding and protection of civilians in the Central African Republic. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/report/central-african-republic/un-calls-urgent-humanitarian-funding-and-protection-civilians">https://reliefweb.int/report/central-african-republic/un-calls-urgent-humanitarian-funding-and-protection-civilians</a>.
- UNOCHA. (2019, December 4). Global Humanitarian Overview 2020. Retrieved December 6, 2019 from, https://www.unocha.org/sites/unocha/files/GHO-2020\_v8.7 06122019 2pm.pdf

- Council on Foreign Relations. (2019, December 5). Violence in the Central African Republic | Global Conflict Tracker. (2019, December 5). Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://www.cfr.org/interactive/global-conflict-tracker/conflict/violence-central-african-republic">https://www.cfr.org/interactive/global-conflict-tracker/conflict/violence-central-african-republic</a>.
- UNOCHA. (2019, September 4). UN calls for urgent humanitarian funding and protection of civilians in the Central African Republic. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/report/central-african-republic/un-calls-urgent-humanitarian-funding-and-protection-civilians">https://reliefweb.int/report/central-african-republic/un-calls-urgent-humanitarian-funding-and-protection-civilians</a>.
- Human Rights Watch. (2017, October 5). "They Said We Are Their Slaves": Sexual Violence by Armed Groups in the Central African Republic. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://www.hrw.org/report/2017/10/05/they-said-we-are-their-slaves/sexual-violence-armed-groups-central-african">https://www.hrw.org/report/2017/10/05/they-said-we-are-their-slaves/sexual-violence-armed-groups-central-african</a>.
- UN News. (2019, February 6). Central African Republic: UN chief hails signing of new peace agreement. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://news.un.org/en/story/2019/02/1032091">https://news.un.org/en/story/2019/02/1032091</a>.
- International Crisis Group. (2019, September 27). Making the Central African Republic's Latest Peace Agreement Stick. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://www.crisisgroup.org/africa/central-africa/central-african-republic/277-making-central-african-republics-latest-peace-agreement-stick">https://www.crisisgroup.org/africa/central-african-republic/277-making-central-african-republics-latest-peace-agreement-stick</a>.
- USAID. (2019, September 30). Central African Republic Complex Emergency, Fact Sheet #3, FY2019. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1866/car\_fs03\_09-30-2019.pdf">https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1866/car\_fs03\_09-30-2019.pdf</a>.
- UN News. (2019, September 4). Central Africans 'need our help now': UN's deputy relief chief. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://news.un.org/en/story/2019/09/1045662">https://news.un.org/en/story/2019/09/1045662</a>.
- USAID. (2019, September 30). Central African Republic Complex Emergency, Fact Sheet #3, FY2019. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1866/car\_fs03\_09-30-2019.pdf">https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1866/car\_fs03\_09-30-2019.pdf</a>.

## Democratic Republic of the Congo

- https://www.humanitarianresponse.info/sites/www.humanitarianresponse.info/files/documents/files/gho-2020\_v8.3.pdf
- https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/OEW48-02122019.pdf
- UNICEF. (2019, October 9). As measles deaths in the Democratic Republic of the Congo top 4,000, UNICEF rushes
  medical kits to health centers and vaccinates thousands more children. Retrieved November 19, 2019, from
  <a href="https://www.unicef.org/press-releases/measles-deaths-democratic-republic-congo-top-4000-unicef-rushes-medical-kits-health">https://www.unicef.org/press-releases/measles-deaths-democratic-republic-congo-top-4000-unicef-rushes-medical-kits-health</a>.
- World Bank. (2019, April 20). The World Bank in DRC. Retrieved November 19, 2019, from <a href="https://www.worldbank.org/en/country/drc/overview.">https://www.worldbank.org/en/country/drc/overview.</a>
- https://www.humanitarianresponse.info/sites/www.humanitarianresponse.info/files/documents/files/gho-2020\_v8.3.pdf
- UNHCR. (2019). Weekly Emergency Update #16, Ituri and North Kivu Provinces, Democratic Republic of the Congo (15 October 21 October 2019). Retrieved from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/UNHCR DRC Weekly Emergency Update Ituri and North Kivu 15-21 October.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/UNHCR DRC Weekly Emergency Update Ituri and North Kivu 15-21 October.pdf</a>.
- Famine Early Warning Systems Network. (n.d.). Retrieved from http://fews.net/
- UNHCR. (2019, September 30). Democratic Republic of the Congo: Monthly Refugee Statistics. Retrieved from https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/72019.pdf.
- UNDP. (2018). Human Development Indices and Indicators: 2018 Statistical Update. Retrieved from http://hdr.undp.org/sites/all/themes/hdr\_theme/country-notes/COD.pdf.
- https://reliefweb.int/report/democratic-republic-congo/measles-fighting-global-resurgence
- U.S. Department of State. (n.d.). U.S. Relations With Democratic Republic of the Congo. Retrieved November 19, 2019, from <a href="https://www.state.gov/u-s-relations-with-democratic-republic-of-the-congo/">https://www.state.gov/u-s-relations-with-democratic-republic-of-the-congo/</a>
- INSO Dashboard. Retrieved November 19, 2019, from https://www.ngosafety.org/keydata-dashboard/
- World Vision. (2018, October 16). Instability causes worry in fight against Ebola. Retrieved November 19, 2019, from <a href="https://www.wvi.org/congo-drc/article/instability-causes-worry-fight-against-ebola">https://www.wvi.org/congo-drc/article/instability-causes-worry-fight-against-ebola</a>.
- https://reliefweb.int/report/democratic-republic-congo/measles-fighting-global-resurgence
- USAID. (2019, September 5). Global Health: Democratic Republic of the Congo. Retrieved November 19, 2019, from <a href="https://www.usaid.gov/democratic-republic-congo/global-health">https://www.usaid.gov/democratic-republic-congo/global-health</a>.
- USAID. (2019, September 5). Education: Democratic Republic of the Congo. Retrieved November 19, 2019, from <a href="https://www.usaid.gov/democratic-republic-congo/education.">https://www.usaid.gov/democratic-republic-congo/education.</a>

#### Ethiopia

• 2019 Humanitarian Needs Overview, Executive Summary, Ethiopia. (2019, February). Retrieved from https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/02\_HNO\_Summary\_030619.pdf.

- Ethiopia 2019 (Humanitarian Response Plan). (n.d.). Retrieved November 18, 2019, from https://fts.unocha.org/appeals/677/summary.
- Ethiopia is a North Star: Grim Conditions and Miserable Wages Guide Apparel Brands in their Race to the Bottom. (2018, December 18). Retrieved from <a href="https://www.workersrights.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/Ethiopia\_isa\_North\_Star\_FINAL.pdf">https://www.workersrights.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/Ethiopia\_isa\_North\_Star\_FINAL.pdf</a>.
- Ethiopia Humanitarian Access Situation Report, August September 2019. (2019, September). Retrieved from https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/ocha\_access\_191106\_situation\_report\_aug-sept\_2019.pdf.
- Desert Locust outbreak worsens in Ethiopia. (2019, November 7). Retrieved from <a href="http://www.fao.org/emergencies/fao-in-action/stories/stories-detail/en/c/1247226/">http://www.fao.org/emergencies/fao-in-action/stories-detail/en/c/1247226/</a>
- Gnocchi, V. (2019, November 18). Email.
- Ethiopia: Water, Sanitation and Hygiene. (n.d.). Retrieved November 18, 2019, from <a href="https://www.wvi.org/ethiopia/water-sanitation-and-hygiene-wash.">https://www.wvi.org/ethiopia/water-sanitation-and-hygiene-wash.</a>

#### **Great Lakes**

- UNOCHA (2019, October). Great Lakes Region Humanitarian Snapshot. Retrieved December 9, 2019 from, <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/ROSEA\_20191016\_GLR\_Humanitarian\_Snapshot\_October\_2019\_def.">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/ROSEA\_20191016\_GLR\_Humanitarian\_Snapshot\_October\_2019\_def.</a>
   pdf.
- UNHCR: Global Focus UNHCR Operations Worldwide (2019). Central Africa and the Great Lakes. Retrieved November 19, 2019 from, http://reporting.unhcr.org/node/33.
- World Food Programme. (2019, July 2). Democratic Republic of Congo Emergency Situation Report #13. Retrieved December 9, 2019 from, <a href="https://docs.wfp.org/api/documents/WFP-0000106765/download/">https://docs.wfp.org/api/documents/WFP-0000106765/download/</a>.
- UNICEF (2019, July 31). Uganda Humanitarian Situation Report July 2019. Retrieved November 19, 2019 from, https://reliefweb.int/report/uganda/unicef-uganda-humanitarian-situation-report-july-2019.
- World Health Organization (2019, October 27). WHO AFRO Outbreaks and Other Emergencies, Week 43: 21 27 October 2019 Data as reported by: 17:00; 27 October 2019. Retrieved December 9, 2019, from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/report/democratic-republic-congo/who-afro-outbreaks-and-other-emergencies-week-43-21-27-october-2019">https://reliefweb.int/report/democratic-republic-congo/who-afro-outbreaks-and-other-emergencies-week-43-21-27-october-2019</a>.
- UNDP (2015). Building Peace and Advancing Development in the Great Lakes Region. Building Peace and Advancing
  Development in the Great Lakes Region. Retrieved December 9, 2019 from,
  <a href="https://www.undp.org/content/undp/en/home/librarypage/crisis-prevention-and-recovery/building-peace-and-advancing-development-in-the-great-lakes-regi.html">https://www.undp.org/content/undp/en/home/librarypage/crisis-prevention-and-recovery/building-peace-and-advancing-development-in-the-great-lakes-regi.html</a>.
- Kanyangara, P. Accord. (2016, May 5). Conflict in the Great Lakes Region: Root Causes, Dynamics and Effects. Retrieved December 9, 2019 from, https://www.accord.org.za/conflict-trends/conflict-great-lakes-region/.
- Social Science in Humanitarian Action. (2019, August 6). Cross border dynamics: Burundi-DRC. Retrieved December 10, 2019 from, <a href="https://reliefweb.int/report/democratic-republic-congo/cross-border-dynamics-burundi-drc-updated-august-2019">https://reliefweb.int/report/democratic-republic-congo/cross-border-dynamics-burundi-drc-updated-august-2019</a>.
- OCHA. (2019, October). Great Lakes Region: Humanitarian Snapshot. Retrieved from, <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/ROSEA\_20191016\_GLR\_Humanitarian\_Snapshot\_October\_2019\_def.">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/ROSEA\_20191016\_GLR\_Humanitarian\_Snapshot\_October\_2019\_def.</a>
   pdf.
- OCHA. (2019, October). Great Lakes Region: Humanitarian Snapshot. Retrieved from,
   <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/ROSEA\_20191016\_GLR\_Humanitarian\_Snapshot\_October\_2019\_def.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/ROSEA\_20191016\_GLR\_Humanitarian\_Snapshot\_October\_2019\_def.pdf</a>.

   Default of the property of the
- Office of the Special Envoy for the Great Lakes Region of Africa United States Department of State. (n.d.). Retrieved November 19, 2019, from <a href="https://www.state.gov/bureaus-offices/special-envoy-for-the-great-lakes-region-of-africa/">https://www.state.gov/bureaus-offices/special-envoy-for-the-great-lakes-region-of-africa/</a>.
- Ratcliffe, R. The Guardian. (2019, April 24). Rumour and violence rife as Congo Ebola outbreak surges out of control. Retrieved December 10, 2019 from, <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2019/apr/24/rumour-violence-congo-drc-ebola-outbreak-out-of-control">https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2019/apr/24/rumour-violence-congo-drc-ebola-outbreak-out-of-control</a>.
- Social Science in Humanitarian Action. (2019, August 6). Cross border dynamics: Burundi-DRC. Retrieved December 10, 2019 from, <a href="https://reliefweb.int/report/democratic-republic-congo/cross-border-dynamics-burundi-drc-updated-august-2019">https://reliefweb.int/report/democratic-republic-congo/cross-border-dynamics-burundi-drc-updated-august-2019</a>.
- Feed the Future. (2019). Uganda. Retrieved December 10, 2019 from, https://www.feedthefuture.gov/country/uganda/.
- World Food Programme. (2019, July 2). Democratic Republic of Congo: Emergency Situation Report # 13, July 2019.
   Retrieved December 10, 2019 from, <a href="https://reliefweb.int/report/democratic-republic-congo/democratic-republic-congo/democratic-republic-congo/democratic-republic-congo-emergency-situation-report-13-2-july-2019.">https://reliefweb.int/report/democratic-republic-congo/democratic-republic-congo/democratic-republic-congo-emergency-situation-report-13-2-july-2019.</a>

World Health Organization (2019, October 27). WHO AFRO Outbreaks and Other Emergencies, Week 43: 21 - 27 October 2019 Data as reported by: 17:00; 27 October 2019. Retrieved December 9, 2019, from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/report/democratic-republic-congo/who-afro-outbreaks-and-other-emergencies-week-43-21-27-october-2019">https://reliefweb.int/report/democratic-republic-congo/who-afro-outbreaks-and-other-emergencies-week-43-21-27-october-2019</a>.

# Kenya & Somalia

- Food and Agriculture of the United Nations, UNICEP, World Food Programme (2019, October). Horn of Africa: A joint call for action before a major regional humanitarian crisis. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/EA%20HoA%20Joint%20Call%20Dashboard\_Oct2019\_.pdf.
- Food and Agriculture of the United Nations, UNICEP, World Food Programme (2019, October). Horn of Africa: A joint call for action before a major regional humanitarian crisis. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/EA%20HoA%20Joint%20Call%20Dashboard\_Oct2019\_.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/EA%20HoA%20Joint%20Call%20Dashboard\_Oct2019\_.pdf</a>.
- UNOCHA (2019, November 18). Somalia Situation Report. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Situation%20Report%20-%20Somalia%20%20-%2017%20Nov%202019.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Situation%20Report%20-%20Somalia%20%20-%2017%20Nov%202019.pdf</a>.
- UNHCR (2019, August 31). Kenya: Registered refugees and asylum-seekers. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://www.unhcr.org/ke/wp-content/uploads/sites/2/2019/09/Kenya-Infographics-31-August-2019.pdf.
- Financial Tracking Service (2019). Somalia 2019 (Humanitarian Response Plan). Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://fts.unocha.org/appeals/667/summary.
- USAID (2019). U.S. Foreign Aid by Country: Kenya. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://explorer.usaid.gov/cd/KEN?fiscal\_year=2019&measure=Obligations&implementing\_agency\_id=1.
- International Crisis Group (2019, November). Crisis Watch: Tracking Conflict Worldwide. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch">https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch</a>.
- Council on Foreign Relations (2019, January 31). Felter, Claire, Jonathan Masters, and Mohammed Aly Sergie. Al-Shabab. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/al-shabab.
- FEWS NET (2019, November). East Africa: Kenya. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://fews.net/east-africa/kenya">https://fews.net/east-africa/kenya</a>.
- UNOCHA (2019, November 5). Kenya: Floods Flash Update No. 2. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/ROSEA\_20191107\_KenyaFloods\_FlashUpdate%232\_def.pdf.
- UNOCHA (2019, November 18). Somalia Situation Report. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Situation%20Report%20-%20Somalia%20%20-%2017%20Nov%202019.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Situation%20Report%20-%20Somalia%20%20-%2017%20Nov%202019.pdf</a>.
- Fick, M., Miriri, D., Donovan, K. (2019, November 15). Kenya, Somalia agree to restore ties after spat over oil rights. Reuters. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://af.reuters.com/article/topNews/idAFKBN1XPoPG-OZATP.
- Schmitt, E., Savage, C. (2019, March 10). Trump Administration Steps Up Air War in Somalia. The New York Times. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://www.nytimes.com/2019/03/10/us/politics/us-somalia-airstrikes-shabab.html.
- USAID (2019, June 17). Somalia Complex Emergency Fact Sheet #2, Fiscal Year (FY) 2019. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1866/somalia\_ce\_fs02\_06-17-2019.pdf">https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1866/somalia\_ce\_fs02\_06-17-2019.pdf</a>.
- Feed the Future (2019, September). Feed the Future Countries: Kenya. Retrieved December 10, 2019, https://www.feedthefuture.gov/country/kenya/
- FEWS NET (2019). Acute Food Insecurity: Near Term (October 2019 January 2020). Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://fews.net/pt?tid=8">https://fews.net/pt?tid=8</a>.
- UNOCHA (2019, November 18). Somalia Situation Report. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Situation%20Report%20-%20Somalia%20%20-%2017%20Nov%202019.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Situation%20Report%20-%20Somalia%20%20-%2017%20Nov%202019.pdf</a>.
- OCHA Somalia (2019, July 29). Drought Impact Response Plan Somalia 2019 and the Humanitarian Response Plan. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/20190729\_DIRP\_HRP.pdf.
- Fick, M., Miriri, D., Donovan, K. (2019, November 15). Kenya, Somalia agree to restore ties after spat over oil rights. Reuters. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://af.reuters.com/article/topNews/idAFKBN1XPoPG-OZATP">https://af.reuters.com/article/topNews/idAFKBN1XPoPG-OZATP</a>.
- UNOCHA (2019, November 18). Somalia Situation Report. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Situation%20Report%20-%20Somalia%20%20-%2017%20Nov%202019.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Situation%20Report%20-%20Somalia%20%20-%2017%20Nov%202019.pdf</a>.
- Ministry of Humanitarian Affairs and Disaster Management and UNOCHA (2019). Somalia 2019 Drought Impact Response Plan (DIRP): June 2019 – December 2019. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Somalia%202019%20DIRP.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Somalia%202019%20DIRP.pdf</a>.

- UNOCHA (2019, November 18). Somalia Situation Report. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Situation%20Report%20-%20Somalia%20%20-%2017%20Nov%202019.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Situation%20Report%20-%20Somalia%20%20-%2017%20Nov%202019.pdf</a>.
- Feed the Future (2019, September). Feed the Future Countries: Kenya. Retrieved December 10, 2019, https://www.feedthefuture.gov/country/kenya/

#### Lake Chad Basin

- Comolli, V. (2017, October). The evolution and impact of Boko Haram in the Lake Chad Basin. Retrieved November 18, 2019, from https://odihpn.org/magazine/the-evolution-and-impact-of-boko-haram-in-the-lake-chad-basin/
- Lake Chad Basin Crisis Update. (2019, June). Retrieved from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/LCB-sitRep-201906\_June.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/LCB-sitRep-201906\_June.pdf</a>.
- Moseley, M. (2019, July 18). Regional Overview Africa 16 July 2019. Retrieved November 18, 2019, from https://www.acleddata.com/2019/07/16/regional-overview-africa-16-july-2019/
- Lake Chad Basin Crisis Update. (2019, June). Retrieved from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/LCB-SitRep-201906\_June.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/LCB-SitRep-201906\_June.pdf</a>
- North-East Nigeria Humanitarian Situation Update. (2017, December). Retrieved from https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/25012018\_ocha\_humanitarian\_situation\_update\_december\_1.pdf.
- Lake Chad Basin Crisis Update. (2019, June). Retrieved from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/LCB-sitRep-201906\_June.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/LCB-sitRep-201906\_June.pdf</a>.
- Comolli, V. (2017, October). The evolution and impact of Boko Haram in the Lake Chad Basin. Retrieved November 18, 2019, from <a href="https://odihpn.org/magazine/the-evolution-and-impact-of-boko-haram-in-the-lake-chad-basin/">https://odihpn.org/magazine/the-evolution-and-impact-of-boko-haram-in-the-lake-chad-basin/</a>
- Girls Not Brides. (2018). Adolescent girls in crisis: voices from the Lake Chad Basin. Retrieved November 18, 2019, from <a href="https://www.girlsnotbrides.org/resource-centre/adolescent-girls-in-crisis-voices-from-the-lake-chad-bassin/">https://www.girlsnotbrides.org/resource-centre/adolescent-girls-in-crisis-voices-from-the-lake-chad-bassin/</a>
- BBC. (2019, July 25). Video emerges of kidnapped aid workers in Nigeria. Retrieved from https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-49111597.
- Action Against Hunger. (2019, September 24). Nigeria: Following Forced Closure of Offices in Borno and Yobe States,
  Action Against Hunger Strongly Rejects Accusations of Supporting Terrorist Groups. Retrieved from
  <a href="https://www.actionagainsthunger.org/story/nigeria-borno-yobe-action-against-hunger-strongly-rejects-accusations-of-supporting-terrorist-groups">https://www.actionagainsthunger.org/story/nigeria-borno-yobe-action-against-hunger-strongly-rejects-accusations-of-supporting-terrorist-groups</a>.
- UN Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs. (2019, January 29). Nigeria: 2019-2021 Humanitarian Response Strategy (January 2019 December 2021) Nigeria. Retrieved from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/report/nigeria/nigeria-2019-2021-humanitarian-response-strategy-january-2019-december-2021">https://reliefweb.int/report/nigeria/nigeria-2019-2021-humanitarian-response-strategy-january-2019-december-2021</a>.
- The New Humanitarian. (2019, November 5). Aid workers question USAID counter-terror clause in Nigeria. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/news-feature/2019/11/05/USAID-counter-terror-Nigeria-Boko-Haram.">http://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/news-feature/2019/11/05/USAID-counter-terror-Nigeria-Boko-Haram.</a>

#### Mozambique

- OCHA (2019, December 4). Global Humanitarian Overview. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://www.unocha.org/sites/unocha/files/GHO-2020\_v8.7 06122019 2pm.pdf
- Integrated Food Security Phase Classification (2019). Mozambique: Acute Food Insecurity and Acute Malnutrition April September 2019 and Projection for October 2019 February 2020. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from
  <a href="http://www.ipcinfo.org/ipc-country-analysis/details-map/en/c/1152095/?iso3=MOZ">http://www.ipcinfo.org/ipc-country-analysis/details-map/en/c/1152095/?iso3=MOZ</a>.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (2019, August 27). Global HIV & Tuberculosis: Mozambique Country Profile. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://www.cdc.gov/globalhivtb/where-we-work/mozambique/mozambique/mozambique/html">https://www.cdc.gov/globalhivtb/where-we-work/mozambique/mozambique/html</a>.
- Famine Early Warning Systems Network. (n.d.). Retrieved from <a href="http://fews.net/">http://fews.net/</a>
- OCHA (2019, December 4). Global Humanitarian Overview. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://www.unocha.org/sites/unocha/files/GHO-2020\_v8.7">https://www.unocha.org/sites/unocha/files/GHO-2020\_v8.7</a> 06122019 2pm.pdf
- Famine Early Warning Systems Network. (n.d.). Retrieved from http://fews.net/
- UNOCHA ROSEA (2019, August). Humanitarian Response Plan: Mozambique November 2018 May 2010. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from
  - https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/ROSEA\_20190911\_Mozambique\_Response\_Plan.pdf.
- Famine Early Warning Systems Network. (n.d.). Retrieved from http://fews.net/
- Famine Early Warning Systems Network. (2019, November). Mozambique. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="http://fews.net/southern-africa/mozambique">http://fews.net/southern-africa/mozambique</a>.

- USAID (2019, August 12). Southern Africa Tropical Cyclones Fact Sheet #14, Fiscal Year (FY) 2019. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1866/08.12.19\_-\_USAID-DCHA\_SA\_Tropical\_Cyclones\_Fact\_Sheet\_14\_o.pdf">https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1866/08.12.19\_-\_USAID-DCHA\_SA\_Tropical\_Cyclones\_Fact\_Sheet\_14\_o.pdf</a>.
- UNOCHA ROSEA (2019, August). Humanitarian Response Plan: Mozambique November 2018 May 2010. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from
  - https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/ROSEA\_20190911\_Mozambique\_Response\_Plan.pdf.
- UNOCHA ROSEA (2019, August). Humanitarian Response Plan: Mozambique November 2018 May 2010. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from
  - $\underline{https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/ROSEA\_20190911\_Mozambique\_Response\_Plan.pdf.}$
- USAID (2019, August 12). Southern Africa Tropical Cyclones Fact Sheet #14, Fiscal Year (FY) 2019. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1866/08.12.19\_-\_USAID-DCHA\_SA\_Tropical\_Cyclones\_Fact\_Sheet\_14\_o.pdf">https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1866/08.12.19\_-\_USAID-DCHA\_SA\_Tropical\_Cyclones\_Fact\_Sheet\_14\_o.pdf</a>.
- World Health Organization (2019, April 8). Combating cholera in Mozambique. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://www.who.int/news-room/feature-stories/detail/combating-cholera-in-mozambique">https://www.who.int/news-room/feature-stories/detail/combating-cholera-in-mozambique</a>.
- OCHA (2019, December 4). Global Humanitarian Overview. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://www.unocha.org/sites/unocha/files/GHO-2020\_v8.7 06122019 2pm.pdf

#### The Sahel

- UNOCHA (2019, November 15). Burkina Faso, Mali & Western Niger Humanitarian Snapshot. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/20191114\_bfa\_mli\_ner\_humanitarian\_snapshot\_en\_1.pdf.
- UNOCHA (2019, November 15). Burkina Faso, Mali & Western Niger Humanitarian Snapshot. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/20191114\_bfa\_mli\_ner\_humanitarian\_snapshot\_en\_1.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/20191114\_bfa\_mli\_ner\_humanitarian\_snapshot\_en\_1.pdf</a>.
- Famine Early Warning Systems Network. (n.d.). Retrieved from http://fews.net/.
- UNOCHA (2019, November 15). Burkina Faso, Mali & Western Niger Humanitarian Snapshot. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/20191114\_bfa\_mli\_ner\_humanitarian\_snapshot\_en\_1.pdf.
- UNOCHA (2019, November 15). Burkina Faso, Mali & Western Niger Humanitarian Snapshot. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/20191114\_bfa\_mli\_ner\_humanitarian\_snapshot\_en\_1.pdf.
- UNOCHA (2019, November 15). Burkina Faso, Mali & Western Niger Humanitarian Snapshot. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/20191114\_bfa\_mli\_ner\_humanitarian\_snapshot\_en\_1.pdf.
- Arieff, A. Congressional Research Service (2019, August 16). Conflict in Mali. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/IF10116.pdf.
- Arieff, A. Congressional Research Service (2019, August 16). Conflict in Mali. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/IF10116.pdf">https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/IF10116.pdf</a>.
- Arieff, A. Congressional Research Service (2019, August 16). Conflict in Mali. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/IF10116.pdf.
- Baker, A., Toubab, M. (2019, September 12). Can a 4,815-Mile Wall of Trees Help Curb Climate Change in Africa? Time. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://time.com/5669033/great-green-wall-africa/">https://time.com/5669033/great-green-wall-africa/</a>
- UNOCHA (2019, November 15). Burkina Faso, Mali & Western Niger Humanitarian Snapshot. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/20191114\_bfa\_mli\_ner\_humanitarian\_snapshot\_en\_1.pdf.
- Sova, C., Flowers, K., Man, C. CSIS (2019, October). Climate Change and Food Security A Test of U.S. Leadership in a Fragile World. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://csis-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/publication/191015\_Flowers\_ClimateChangeFood\_WEB.pdf">https://csis-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/publication/191015\_Flowers\_ClimateChangeFood\_WEB.pdf</a>.
- Rivera, J. Lutheran World Relief (2019, January 12). Lutheran World Relief responds to critical food needs in West Africa's Sahel. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://lwr.org/story-hub/lutheran-world-relief-responds-critical-food-needs-west-africas-sahel">https://lwr.org/story-hub/lutheran-world-relief-responds-critical-food-needs-west-africas-sahel</a>.
- Ndiaga, T. (2019, September 14). West African leaders pledge \$1 billion to fight Islamist threat. Reuters. Retrieved
  December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-sahel-security/west-african-leaders-pledge-1-billion-to-fight-islamist-threat-idUSKBN1VZoMZ">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-sahel-security/west-african-leaders-pledge-1-billion-to-fight-islamist-threat-idUSKBN1VZoMZ</a>.

#### South Sudan

- OCHA (2019, November). Humanitarian Needs Overview: South Sudan. Retrieved December 10, 2019 from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/20191114\_bfa\_mli\_ner\_humanitarian\_snapshot\_en\_1.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/20191114\_bfa\_mli\_ner\_humanitarian\_snapshot\_en\_1.pdf</a>
- USAID (2019, November 8). South Sudan Crisis. Fact Sheet #1, Fiscal Year (FY) (2020). Retrieved from https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/11.08.19 - USAID-DCHA South Sudan Crisis Fact Sheet %231.pdf

- South Sudan Crisis. Fact Sheet #1, Fiscal Year (FY) 2020.
- South Sudan: Acute Food Insecurity and Acute Malnutrition Situation for August 2019 April 2020 | IPC Global Platform. (2019). Retrieved from <a href="http://www.ipcinfo.org/ipc-country-analysis/details-map/en/c/1152135/?iso3=SSD">http://www.ipcinfo.org/ipc-country-analysis/details-map/en/c/1152135/?iso3=SSD</a>
- OCHA (2019, November). Humanitarian Needs Overview: South Sudan. Retrieved December 10, 2019 from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/20191114\_bfa\_mli\_ner\_humanitarian\_snapshot\_en\_1.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/20191114\_bfa\_mli\_ner\_humanitarian\_snapshot\_en\_1.pdf</a>
- War in South Sudan estimated to have led to almost 400,000 excess deaths. (2019). Retrieved from https://www.lshtm.ac.uk/newsevents/news/2019/war-south-sudan-estimated-have-led-almost-400000-excess-deaths
- South Sudan. (2019). Retrieved from <a href="http://www.ipcinfo.org/fileadmin/user\_upload/ipcinfo/docs/IPC\_SouthSudan\_Key\_Messages\_August\_2019.pdf">http://www.ipcinfo.org/fileadmin/user\_upload/ipcinfo/docs/IPC\_SouthSudan\_Key\_Messages\_August\_2019.pdf</a>
- Mednick, S. (2019). War-weakened South Sudan tries to prepare for Ebola. Retrieved from https://apnews.com/3db1cad3a2cb4foaad69f9adfac6e5b3
- South Sudan Crisis. Fact Sheet #1, Fiscal Year (FY) 2020.
- South Sudan Crisis. Fact Sheet #1, Fiscal Year (FY) 2020.
- South Sudan. (n.d.). Retrieved from <a href="https://www.hrw.org/africa/south-sudan">https://www.hrw.org/africa/south-sudan</a>
- South Sudan: Humanitarian Response Dashboard. (2019). Retrieved from <a href="https://www.humanitarianresponse.info/sites/www.humanitarianresponse.info/files/documents/files/ss\_20190815\_humanitarianresponse\_dashboard\_june.pdf">https://www.humanitarianresponse.info/sites/www.humanitarianresponse.info/files/documents/files/ss\_20190815\_humanitarianresponse\_dashboard\_june.pdf</a>

#### Sudan

- OCHA (2019, December 5). Sudan Situation Report. Retrieved December 10, 2019, from https://reports.unocha.org/en/country/sudan/
- OCHA (2019, December 5). Sudan Situation Report. Retrieved December 10, 2019, from https://reports.unocha.org/en/country/sudan/
- UNHCR. Sudan Factsheet (2019, August). Retrieved from <a href="http://reporting.unhcr.org/sites/default/files/UNHCR Sudan Fact">http://reporting.unhcr.org/sites/default/files/UNHCR Sudan Fact</a> Sheet August 2019.pdf
- OCHA (2019, October 3). Sudan Situation Report. Retrieved December 10, 2019, from https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Situation Report - Sudan - 3 Oct 2019 %281%29\_0.pdf
- OCHA (2019, December 5). Global Humanitarian Overview. Retrieved December 10, 2019, from https://www.unocha.org/sites/unocha/files/GHO-2020\_v8.7 06122019 2pm.pdf
- Integrated Food Security Phase Classification. Sudan IPC Acute Food Security Analysis (2019, June-August). Retrieved from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/IPC\_Sudan\_Key%20Messages\_2019JuneAugust.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/IPC\_Sudan\_Key%20Messages\_2019JuneAugust.pdf</a>.
- U.S. Department of State. (n.d.). U.S. Relations With Sudan. Retrieved November 19, 2019, from <a href="https://www.state.gov/u-s-relations-with-sudan/">https://www.state.gov/u-s-relations-with-sudan/</a>
- Famine Early Warning Systems Network (2019, November). East Africa: Sudan. Retrieved on December 11, 2019 from https://fews.net/east-africa/sudan
- Gillespie, D. (2019, August). Personal Interview with Relief International Deputy Country Director of Sudan.
- Gillespie, D. (2019, August). Personal Interview with Relief International Deputy Country Director of Sudan.
- Gillespie, D. (2019, August). Personal Interview with Relief International Deputy Country Director of Sudan.
- OCHA. (2019). Sudan Humanitarian Dashboard (January March 2019). Retrieved from https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Sudan\_Humanitarian\_Dashboard\_A4\_(Jan\_-\_Mar\_2019).pdf.

#### Tanzania

- UNICEF. (2019, September 30). Tanzanian Humanitarian Situation Report: July 2019 September 2019. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from
  - $\underline{\text{https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/UNICEF\%2oTanzania\%2oHumanitarian\%2oSituation\%2oReport.pdf.}$
- USAID. (2019, December 4). Tanzania. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://www.usaid.gov/tanzania">https://www.usaid.gov/tanzania</a>.
- USAID. (2019, June). Tanzania Activity Briefer. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1860/Tanzania\_Activities\_Briefer\_June\_2019\_FINAL.pdf">https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1860/Tanzania\_Activities\_Briefer\_June\_2019\_FINAL.pdf</a>.
- UNICEF. (2019, September 30). Tanzanian Humanitarian Situation Report: July 2019 September 2019. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from
  - $\underline{https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/UNICEF\%2oTanzania\%2oHumanitarian\%2oSituation\%2oReport.pdf.}$

- UNICEF. (2019, September 30). Tanzanian Humanitarian Situation Report: July 2019 September 2019. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from
  - https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/UNICEF%20Tanzania%20Humanitarian%20Situation%20Report.pdf.
- USAID. (2019, September 30). Food Assistance Fact Sheet: Tanzania. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1866/FFP\_Fact\_Sheet\_Tanzania.pdf">https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1866/FFP\_Fact\_Sheet\_Tanzania.pdf</a>.
- Daily Maverick. (2019, September 18). Tanzania's president ploughs through civil society with latest crackdown. Retrieved
  December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://www.dailymaverick.co.za/article/2019-09-18-tanzanias-president-ploughs-through-civil-society-with-latest-crackdown/">https://www.dailymaverick.co.za/article/2019-09-18-tanzanias-president-ploughs-through-civil-society-with-latest-crackdown/</a>.
- Committee to Protect Journalists. (2019, September 16). Tanzanian authorities charge Sebastian Atilio with false news over WhatsApp posts. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://cpj.org/x/799f.
- Africa Center for Strategic Studies. (2019, September 17). Subverting Democracy in Tanzania and Zambia. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://africacenter.org/spotlight/subverting-democracy-in-tanzania-and-zambia/">https://africacenter.org/spotlight/subverting-democracy-in-tanzania-and-zambia/</a>.
- Human Rights Watch. (2019, October). "As long as I am quiet, I am safe" Threats to Independent Media and Civil Society in Tanzania. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/report\_pdf/tanzania1019\_web\_2.pdf.
- USAID. (2019, December 4). Tanzania. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://www.usaid.gov/tanzania.">https://www.usaid.gov/tanzania.</a>
- UNHCR USA. (2018, October 9). Refugees bear cost of massive underfunding. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://www.unhcr.org/en-us/news/briefing/2018/10/5bbc57d94/refugees-bear-cost-massive-underfunding.html.
- Human Rights Watch. (2019, October). "As long as I am quiet, I am safe" Threats to Independent Media and Civil Society in Tanzania. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/report\_pdf/tanzania1019\_web\_2.pdf">https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/report\_pdf/tanzania1019\_web\_2.pdf</a>.
- Human Rights Watch. (2019, October). "As long as I am quiet, I am safe" Threats to Independent Media and Civil Society
  in Tanzania. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/report\_pdf/tanzania1019\_web\_2.pdf.
- UNICEF. (2019). Tanzanian Humanitarian Situation Report: July 2019 September 2019. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from
  - https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/UNICEF%20Tanzania%20Humanitarian%20Situation%20Report.pdf.
- USAID. (2018, October). Tanzania: Tusome Pamoja. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1860/2018-10-29\_Tusome\_Pamoja.pdf.

# Latin America and the Caribbean

#### Brazil

- World Bank. (n.d.). Poverty headcount ratio at national poverty lines (% of population) Brazil. Retrieved from https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SI.POV.NAHC?locations=BR.
- Gibbens, S. (2019, August 23). The Amazon is burning at record rates-and deforestation is to blame. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.nationalgeographic.com/environment/2019/08/wildfires-in-amazon-caused-by-deforestation/">https://www.nationalgeographic.com/environment/2019/08/wildfires-in-amazon-caused-by-deforestation/</a>.
- United Nations. (2019, August 19). UN Refugee Chief calls for more engagement in areas of Brazil hosting Venezuelans.
   Retrieved from <a href="https://www.unhcr.org/news/press/2019/8/5d5a5b914/un-refugee-chief-calls-engagement-areas-brazil-hosting-venezuelans.html">https://www.unhcr.org/news/press/2019/8/5d5a5b914/un-refugee-chief-calls-engagement-areas-brazil-hosting-venezuelans.html</a>.
- Unicef. (n.d.). Country Office Annual Report 2018: Brazil. Country Office Annual Report 2018: Brazil. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.unicef.org/about/annualreport/files/Brazil\_2018\_COAR.pdf">https://www.unicef.org/about/annualreport/files/Brazil\_2018\_COAR.pdf</a>.
- Langlois, J. (2018, August 1). It's been a deadly season for environmental activists and land defenders in Brazil. Los Angeles Times. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.latimes.com/world/la-fg-brazil-environmentalists-killed-20180801-story.html">https://www.latimes.com/world/la-fg-brazil-environmentalists-killed-20180801-story.html</a>.
- Andreoni, M., & Ernesto Londoño, E. (2019, May 26). 'They Came to Kill.' Almost 5 Die Daily at Hands of Rio Police. The New York Times. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2019/05/26/world/americas/brazil-rio-police-kill.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2019/05/26/world/americas/brazil-rio-police-kill.html</a>.
- UNHCR & REACH. (2019, July). Venezuelan Migration in Brazil: An analysis of the Interiorisation Programme. Retrieved from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/71547.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/71547.pdf</a>.
- Fragile States Index 2019 Released: Venezuela and Brazil Most-Worsened Countries in 2019. (n.d.). Retrieved from <a href="https://fragilestatesindex.org/2019/04/10/fragile-states-index-2019-released-venezuela-and-brazil-most-worsened-countries-in-2019/">https://fragilestatesindex.org/2019/04/10/fragile-states-index-2019-released-venezuela-and-brazil-most-worsened-countries-in-2019/</a>.
- U.S. Relations With Brazil United States Department of State. (2019, October 4). Retrieved from <a href="https://www.state.gov/u-s-relations-with-brazil/">https://www.state.gov/u-s-relations-with-brazil/</a>.
- USAID. (2019, September 6). Brazil. Retrieved December 9, 2019, from https://www.usaid.gov/brazil.

- Oxfam. (2019, May 20). How rural women are adapting to climate change in Latin America and the Caribbean. Retrieved from https://www.oxfam.org/en/how-rural-women-are-adapting-climate-change-latin-america-and-caribbean.
- Lima, V. (2019, June 7). Brazil's new leaders are challenging the tradition of participatory democracy. Here's why. The
  Washington Post. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2019/06/07/brazils-new-leaders-are-challenging-tradition-participatory-democracy-heres-why/">https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2019/06/07/brazils-new-leaders-are-challenging-tradition-participatory-democracy-heres-why/</a>.
- Bezerra, C. & Mayka, L. (2019, July 8). Brazil's Supreme Court pushed back against an attempt to cancel participatory councils. Vox. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.vox.com/mischiefs-of-faction/2019/7/8/20686425/brazil-supreme-court-cancel-participatory-councils">https://www.vox.com/mischiefs-of-faction/2019/7/8/20686425/brazil-supreme-court-cancel-participatory-councils</a>.
- Laet, J. (2019, July 24). A Day with José López, UNICEF Water, Sanitation and Hygiene Monitor. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.unicef.org/lac/en/stories/a-day-with-jose-lopez-unicef-water-sanitation-and-hygiene-monitor">https://www.unicef.org/lac/en/stories/a-day-with-jose-lopez-unicef-water-sanitation-and-hygiene-monitor</a>.
- Lima, L & Barnes, E. V. (2019, August 4). Indigenous Women: Keepers of the Amazon Rainforest. The Nature Conservancy. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.nature.org/en-us/what-we-do/our-insights/perspectives/indigenous-women-xikrin-amazon-rainforest/">https://www.nature.org/en-us/what-we-do/our-insights/perspectives/indigenous-women-xikrin-amazon-rainforest/</a>.

#### Colombia

- UNOCHA Colombia (2018, November). 2019 Humanitarian Needs Overview: Colombia. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/290119\_hno\_2019\_enB\_o.pdf.
- UNHCR. (2019). Colombia. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="http://reporting.unhcr.org/node/2542.">http://reporting.unhcr.org/node/2542.</a>
- Response for Venezuelans. (2019). RMRP 2020: Colombia. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/72312.pdf.
- UN News. (2019, October 10). Colombia's peace process developments a 'precious opportunity' to end violence for good, says UN Mission head. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://news.un.org/en/story/2019/10/1048981.
- Response for Venezuelans. (2019). Refugee and Migrant Response Plan 2020: Colombia. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/72312.pdf.
- Casey, N. (2019, May 17). Colombia's Peace Deal Promised a New Era. So Why Are These Rebels Rearming? The New York Times Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2019/05/17/world/americas/colombia-farc-peace-deal.html?module=inline">https://www.nytimes.com/2019/05/17/world/americas/colombia-farc-peace-deal.html?module=inline</a>.
- Stanford University. (2019, July). Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://cisac.fsi.stanford.edu/mappingmilitants/profiles/revolutionary.">https://cisac.fsi.stanford.edu/mappingmilitants/profiles/revolutionary.</a>
- UNHCR. (2018). Global Trends: Forced Displacement in 2017. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://www.unhcr.org/5b27be547.pdf">https://www.unhcr.org/5b27be547.pdf</a>.
- UNOCHA Colombia. (2018, November). 2019 Humanitarian Needs Overview: Colombia. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/290119\_hno\_2019\_enB\_o.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/290119\_hno\_2019\_enB\_o.pdf</a>.
- UNOCHA Colombia. (2018, November). 2019 Humanitarian Needs Overview: Colombia. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/290119\_hno\_2019\_enB\_o.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/290119\_hno\_2019\_enB\_o.pdf</a>.
- Response for Venezuelans. (2019). Refugee and Migrant Response Plan 2020 for Refugees and Migrants from Venezuela (70). Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/72254.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/72254.pdf</a>.
- Financial Tracking Service. (2019). Regional Refugee and Migrant Response Plan (for Refugees and Migrants from Venezuela). Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://fts.unocha.org/appeals/726/summary.">https://fts.unocha.org/appeals/726/summary.</a>
- ForeignAssistance.gov. (2019). Foreign Assistance in Colombia. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://foreignassistance.gov/explore/country/colombia">https://foreignassistance.gov/explore/country/colombia</a>.
- Ortagus, M. (2019, September 4). United States Announces Additional Humanitarian Assistance in Response to Venezuelan Regional Crisis. U.S. Department of State. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://www.state.gov/statement-united-states-announces-additional-humanitarian-assistance-in-response-to-venezuelan-regional-crisis/">https://www.state.gov/statement-united-states-announces-additional-humanitarian-assistance-in-response-to-venezuelan-regional-crisis/</a>.
- U.N. News. (2019, May 10). Colombia: 'Terrible trend' of rights defenders killed, harassed; UN calls for 'significant effort' to tackle impunity. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://news.un.org/en/story/2019/10/1048981">https://news.un.org/en/story/2019/10/1048981</a>.
- Casey, N. (2019, May 17). Colombia's Peace Deal Promised a New Era. So Why Are These Rebels Rearming? The New York
  Times Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2019/05/17/world/americas/colombia-farc-peace-deal.html?module=inline.">https://www.nytimes.com/2019/05/17/world/americas/colombia-farc-peace-deal.html?module=inline.</a>

- International Rescue Committee. (2018, November 18). New IRC survey shows extreme coping strategies Venezuelans in Colombia are undertaking to survive. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://www.rescue.org/press-release/new-irc-survey-shows-extreme-coping-strategies-venezuelans-colombia-are-undertaking.">https://www.rescue.org/press-release/new-irc-survey-shows-extreme-coping-strategies-venezuelans-colombia-are-undertaking.</a>
- Mercy Corps. (2019). Colombia. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://www.mercycorps.org/countries/colombia">https://www.mercycorps.org/countries/colombia</a>.

#### Haiti

- OCHA. (2019, December). Global Humanitarian Overview 2020. Retrieved from www.humanitarianresponse.info/files/documents/files/gho-2020.pdf.
- World Food Programme. (2019). Haiti. Retrieved November 19, 2019, from https://www.wfp.org/countries/haiti.
- OCHA. (2019, January). 2019 Humanitarian Needs Overview Summary: Haiti. Retrieved November 25, 2019, from https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/HNO-Haiti\_2019-Summary-EN.pdf.
- Cavallo, E. A., Powell, A., & Becerra, O. (2010). Estimating the Direct Economic Damage of the Earthquake in Haiti. Inter-American Development Bank. Retrieved from <a href="http://idbdocs.iadb.org/wsdocs/getdocument.aspx?docnum=35074108">http://idbdocs.iadb.org/wsdocs/getdocument.aspx?docnum=35074108</a>.
- World Bank. (2019, October 15). The World Bank in Haiti: Overview. Retrieved November 25, 2019, from https://www.worldbank.org/en/country/haiti/overview#1.
- World Food Programme. (2019). Haiti. Retrieved November 19, 2019, from <a href="https://www.wfp.org/countries/haiti.">https://www.wfp.org/countries/haiti.</a>
- Foreignassistance.gov. (2019). Foreign Assistance in Haiti. Retrieved November 25, 2019, from <a href="https://www.foreignassistance.gov/explore/country/Haiti">https://www.foreignassistance.gov/explore/country/Haiti</a>.
- OCHA. (2019, November 18). Haiti: Situation Update. Retrieved November 25, 2019, from <a href="https://www.unocha.org/story/haiti-situation-update">https://www.unocha.org/story/haiti-situation-update</a>.
- Obert, J. (2019, October 7). Food and Medical Aid Under Threat as Haiti Protests Worsen. The New Humanitarian. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/news/2019/10/07/food-and-medical-aid-under-threat-haiti-protests-worsen">https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/news/2019/10/07/food-and-medical-aid-under-threat-haiti-protests-worsen</a>.
- USAID. (2018, August 16). FAQ on USAID Funding in Haiti. Retrieved December 9, 2019, from <a href="https://www.usaid.gov/faq-usaid-funding-haiti">https://www.usaid.gov/faq-usaid-funding-haiti</a>.
- USAID. (2018, August 16). FAQ on USAID Funding in Haiti. Retrieved November 25, 2019, from <a href="https://www.usaid.gov/faq-usaid-funding-haiti.">https://www.usaid.gov/faq-usaid-funding-haiti.</a>
- U.S. Department of State. (2019, November 1). Statement by U.S. Agency for International Development Administrator Mark Green on Haiti. Retrieved November 25, 2019, from <a href="https://ht.usembassy.gov/statement-by-u-s-agency-for-international-development-administrator-mark-green-on-haiti/">https://ht.usembassy.gov/statement-by-u-s-agency-for-international-development-administrator-mark-green-on-haiti/</a>.
- Amnesty International. (2019, October 31). Haiti: Amnesty International Verifies Evidence of Excessive Use of Force
  Against Protesters. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2019/10/haiti-amnesty-verifies-evidence-excessive-force-against-protesters/">https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2019/10/haiti-amnesty-verifies-evidence-excessive-force-against-protesters/</a>.
- International Federation of Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies. (2019). Information Bulletin No. 2 Haiti: Civil Unrest. Retrieved from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Haiti Civil Unrest Information bulletin no 2.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Haiti Civil Unrest Information bulletin no 2.pdf</a>.
- Obert, J. (2019, October 7). Food and Medical Aid Under Threat as Haiti Protests Worsen. The New Humanitarian. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/news/2019/10/07/food-and-medical-aid-under-threat-haiti-protests-worsen">https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/news/2019/10/07/food-and-medical-aid-under-threat-haiti-protests-worsen</a>.
- Ibid.
- World Food Programme. (2019). Haiti. Retrieved November 19, 2019, from https://www.wfp.org/countries/haiti.
- CARE. (2019, October). Kore Lavi Food Security and Resilience. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.care.org/sites/default/files/documents/kore\_lavi\_overview\_oct\_2019.pdf">https://www.care.org/sites/default/files/documents/kore\_lavi\_overview\_oct\_2019.pdf</a>.
- UNICEF. (2019). Humanitarian Action for Children: Haiti (2019-2020). Retrieved November 25, 2019, from <a href="https://www.unicef.org/appeals/files/2019-HAC-Haiti(2).pdf">https://www.unicef.org/appeals/files/2019-HAC-Haiti(2).pdf</a>.

#### Nicaragua

• United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR). (n.d.). Displacement in Central America. Retreived from <a href="https://www.unhcr.org/en-us/displacement-in-central-america.html">https://www.unhcr.org/en-us/displacement-in-central-america.html</a>

- Fundacion Nicaraguense Para el Desarrollo Economomico y Social (FUNIDES). (2019, July 16). Nicaragua en Crisis: Politica y Socioeconomica. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.funides.com/media/attachment/FUNIDES\_-\_PPT\_Coyuntura\_de\_Nicaragua\_16-07-19.pdf">http://www.funides.com/media/attachment/FUNIDES\_-\_PPT\_Coyuntura\_de\_Nicaragua\_16-07-19.pdf</a>.
- Inter-American Commission on Human Rights (IACHR) Special Monitoring Mechanism for Nicaragua (MESENI). (2019 September). Situation of Human Rights in Nicaragua. Retrieved from https://www.oas.org/es/cidh/actividades/visitas/2018Nicaragua/Newsletter-MESENI-September2019.pdf.
- Inter-American Commission on Human Rights (IACHR) Special Monitoring Mechanism for Nicaragua (MESENI). (2019
  September). Situation of Human Rights in Nicaragua. Retrieved from
  <a href="https://www.oas.org/es/cidh/actividades/visitas/2018Nicaragua/Newsletter-MESENI-September2019.pdf">https://www.oas.org/es/cidh/actividades/visitas/2018Nicaragua/Newsletter-MESENI-September2019.pdf</a>.
- Kenning, C. (2019, April 16). A year into Nicaragua crisis, uncertainty and scepticism prevail. Al Jazeera. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/features/year-nicaragua-crisis-uncertainty-scepticism-prevail-190416172049648.html">https://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/features/year-nicaragua-crisis-uncertainty-scepticism-prevail-190416172049648.html</a>.
- Witschge, L. (2018, August 13). 'This is a revolution'" Who are Nicaragua's student protesters? Al Jazeera. Retrieved from https://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/features/revolution-nicaragua-student-protesters-180807123154246.html.
- OAS. (2019, November 19). Report of the High-Level Commission on Nicaragua of the Organization of American States.
   Retrieved from https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/CP41661EREPORTCOMMISSIONONNICARAGUA.pdf.
- Nicaragua Human Rights and Anticorruption Act Of 2018, H.R.1918, 115th Congress (2017). Retrieved from https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/house-bill/1918.
- U.S. Department of State. (2019, June 21). United States and Canada Announce Financial Sanctions to Address the Ongoing Repression in Nicaragua. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.state.gov/united-states-and-canada-announce-financial-sanctions-to-address-the-ongoing-repression-in-nicaragua/">https://www.state.gov/united-states-and-canada-announce-financial-sanctions-to-address-the-ongoing-repression-in-nicaragua/</a>.
- Borger, M. (2018, September 11). Nicaragua's New Terrorism Law is Aimed at Protesters. Freedom House. Retrieved from <a href="https://freedomhouse.org/blog/nicaragua-s-new-terrorism-law-aimed-protesters">https://freedomhouse.org/blog/nicaragua-s-new-terrorism-law-aimed-protesters</a>.
- Nicaragua: Government Crackdown on Media, Activists. (2018, December 14). Human Rights Watch. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.hrw.org/news/2018/12/14/nicaragua-government-crackdown-media-activists#">https://www.hrw.org/news/2018/12/14/nicaragua-government-crackdown-media-activists#</a>.
- https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2019/10/nicaragua-amnistia-internacional-exige-gobierno-detenga-represion/
- Alianza Civica por la Justicia y la Democracia. (2019, September 23). Informe y listas de personas presas politicas y
  desaparecidas al 23 de septiembre de 2019. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.alianzacivicanicaragua.com/wp-content/uploads/2019/09/Lista-presas-y-presos-23-de-septiembre-2019.pdf">https://www.alianzacivicanicaragua.com/wp-content/uploads/2019/09/Lista-presas-y-presos-23-de-septiembre-2019.pdf</a>.
- CARE. (2019, September 18). Cargill and CARE work together to close the gender gap in agriculture. Retrieved from https://www.care.org/newsroom/press/press-releases/cargill-and-care-work-together-to-close-gender-gap-in-agriculture.
- PCI. (2019). Nicaragua. Retrieved December 9, 2019, from <a href="https://www.pciglobal.org/nicaragua/">https://www.pciglobal.org/nicaragua/</a>.

#### Northern Triangle

- Central America Refugee Crisis. USA for UNHCR (2019). Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://www.unrefugees.org/emergencies/central-america/.
- Erratic weather patterns in the Central American Dry Corridor leave 1.4 million people in urgent need of food assistance. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (2019, April 25). Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="http://www.fao.org/emergencies/fao-in-action/stories/stories-detail/en/c/1192519/">http://www.fao.org/emergencies/fao-in-action/stories/stories-detail/en/c/1192519/</a>.
- Meyer, Peter J. U.S. Strategy for Engagement in Central America: Policy Issues for Congress. Congressional Research Service (2019, November 12). Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/R44812.pdf">https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/R44812.pdf</a>.
- Meyer, Peter J. U.S. Strategy for Engagement in Central America: Policy Issues for Congress. Congressional Research Service (2019, November 12). Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/R44812.pdf">https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/R44812.pdf</a>.
- Central America Refugee Crisis. USA for UNHCR (2019). Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://www.unrefugees.org/emergencies/central-america/">https://www.unrefugees.org/emergencies/central-america/</a>.
- Poverty headcount ratio at national poverty lines (% of population) Honduras, Guatemala, El Salvador. The World Bank Group (2019). Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SI.POV.NAHC?locations=HN-GT-SV.">https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SI.POV.NAHC?locations=HN-GT-SV.</a>
- Poverty headcount ratio at national poverty lines (% of population) Honduras, Guatemala, El Salvador. The World Bank Group (2019). Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SI.POV.NAHC?locations=HN-GT-SV.">https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SI.POV.NAHC?locations=HN-GT-SV.</a>
- Meyer, Peter J. U.S. Strategy for Engagement in Central America: An Overview. Congressional Research Service (2019, July 17). Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/IF10371.pdf">https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/IF10371.pdf</a>.

- Meyer, Peter J. U.S. Strategy for Engagement in Central America: Policy Issues for Congress. Congressional Research Service (2019, November 12). Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/R44812.pdf.
- FAO and WFP concerned about the impact of drought on the most vulnerable in Central America. World Food Programme (2018, August 24). Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://www.wfp.org/news/fao-and-wfp-concerned-about-impact-drought-most-vulnerable-central-america">https://www.wfp.org/news/fao-and-wfp-concerned-about-impact-drought-most-vulnerable-central-america</a>.
- Berk-Seligson, Ph.D., Susan, Diana Orcés, Ph.D., Georgina Pizzolitto, M.A., Mitchell A. Seligson, Ph.D., Carole J. Wilson, Ph.D. Impact Evaluation of USAID's Community-Based Crime and Violence Prevention Approach in Central America: Regional Report for El Salvador, Guatemala, Honduras and Panama. The Latin American Public Opinion Project (LAPOP) and Vanderbilt University (2014, October). Retrieved December 6, 2019, from <a href="https://www.vanderbilt.edu/lapop/carsi/Regional\_Report\_v12d\_final\_W\_120814.pdf">https://www.vanderbilt.edu/lapop/carsi/Regional\_Report\_v12d\_final\_W\_120814.pdf</a>.
- Tesfaye, Beza, Tina Pruna, Sayra Cardona. SUBSIST OR PERSIST? Assessing Drivers of Migration and Effects of Foreign Assistance Programs on Migration from the Northern Triangle. Mercy Corps (2019, April). Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://www.mercycorps.org/sites/default/files/Subsist\_or\_Persist\_Full\_Report.pdf.
- Addressing the Drivers of Illegal Immigration: USAID Results in the Northern Triangle. USAID (2018, August 31). Retrieved
  December 6, 2019, from
  <a href="https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1862/USAID\_NT\_Results\_FINAL\_08.31.2018.pdf">https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1862/USAID\_NT\_Results\_FINAL\_08.31.2018.pdf</a>.
- Honduras. Feed the Future (2019). Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://www.feedthefuture.gov/country/honduras/.

#### Venezuela

- OCHA. (2019, December). Global Humanitarian Overview 2020. Retrieved from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/country/ven#key-figures">https://reliefweb.int/country/ven#key-figures</a>
- World Food Program. (2019, September). Venezuela Food Security Assessment. Retrieved from
   <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Main%20Findings%20WFP%20Food%20Security%20Assessment%2">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Main%20Findings%20WFP%20Food%20Security%20Assessment%2</a>
   oin%20Venezuela\_January%202020-2.pdf
- Response for Venezuelans. (2020, May 1). Flash Update: COVID-19 Update. Retrieved from https://r4v.info/es/documents/download/75914
- ACAPS (2020, May). Venezuela Overview. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.acaps.org/country/venezuela/crisis/complex-crisis">https://www.acaps.org/country/venezuela/crisis/complex-crisis</a>
- OCHA. (2020, May). Global Humanitarian Response Plan: COVID-19. Retrieved from https://www.unocha.org/sites/unocha/files/GHRP-COVID19\_May\_Update.pdf
- Specia, M. (2019, April 30). What Is Happening in Venezuela and Why It Matters. The New York Times. Retrieved December 9, 2019, from https://www.nytimes.com/2019/04/30/world/americas/venezuela-crisis.html.
- Casey, N., & Herrero, A. V. (2019, January 22). How Juan Guaidó Rose From Being Virtually Unknown to Lead Venezuela's Opposition. The New York Times. Retrieved December 9, 2019, from https://www.nytimes.com/2019/01/22/world/americas/juan-guaido-facts-history-bio.html
- Reeves, P. (2019, October 22). Efforts To Resolve Worsening Crisis In Venezuela Are Stymied. NPR. Retrieved December 9, 2019, from <a href="https://www.npr.org/2019/10/22/772170430/efforts-to-resolve-worsening-crisis-in-venezuela-are-stymied">https://www.npr.org/2019/10/22/772170430/efforts-to-resolve-worsening-crisis-in-venezuela-are-stymied</a>.
- UNHCR USA. (2019, August 29). Situation of Venezuelan refugees and migrants needs greater global attention. Retrieved December 9, 2019, from <a href="https://www.unhcr.org/en-us/news/press/2019/8/5d67c6e94/situation-venezuelan-refugees-migrants-needs-greater-global-attention.html">https://www.unhcr.org/en-us/news/press/2019/8/5d67c6e94/situation-venezuelan-refugees-migrants-needs-greater-global-attention.html</a>.
- UN News. (2020, May 6). Venezuelans 'tettering on the brink of survival' warn UN human rights experts. Retrieved from <a href="https://news.un.org/en/story/2020/05/1063372">https://news.un.org/en/story/2020/05/1063372</a>
- US Department of State. (2020, May 1). Update: The United States Is Continuing to Lead the Response to COVID-19. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.state.gov/update-the-united-states-is-continuing-to-lead-the-response-to-covid-19/">https://www.state.gov/update-the-united-states-is-continuing-to-lead-the-response-to-covid-19/</a>
- Seelke, C. R. (2019, October 16). Venezuela: Overview of U.S. Sanctions. Congressional Research Service. Retrieved December 9, 2019, from <a href="https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/lF10715.pdf">https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/lF10715.pdf</a>
- Department of the Treasury Office of Foreign Assets Control. (2019, August 6). Guidance Related to the Provision of Humanitarian Assistance and Support to the Venezuelan People. Retrieved December 9, 2019, from https://www.treasury.gov/resource-center/sanctions/Programs/Documents/20190805\_vz\_humanitarian\_guidance.pdf
- US Department of State. (2020, September 4). United States Announces Additional Humanitarian Assistance in Response to Venezuelan Regional Crisis. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.state.gov/statement-united-states-announces-additional-humanitarian-assistance-in-response-to-venezuelan-regional-crisis/">https://www.state.gov/statement-united-states-announces-additional-humanitarian-assistance-in-response-to-venezuelan-regional-crisis/</a>

- International Rescue Committee. (2020 April). COVID-19 in Humanitarian Crises: A Double Emergency. Retrieved from https://www.rescue.org/sites/default/files/document/4693/covid-19-doubleemergency-april2020.pdf
- U.S. News & World Report. (2020, Marcy 26). Experts: Venezuela Is 'Worst Case Scenario' for Coronavirus. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.usnews.com/news/best-countries/articles/2020-03-26/experts-venezuela-is-worst-case-scenario-for-coronavirus-spread">https://www.usnews.com/news/best-countries/articles/2020-03-26/experts-venezuela-is-worst-case-scenario-for-coronavirus-spread</a>
- Response for Venezuelans. (2020, May 1). Flash Update: COVID-19 Update. Retrieved from https://r4v.info/es/documents/download/75914
- UNOCHA. (2019, September 30). Venezuela 3W Humanitarian Operational Presence Who's doing What Where? Retrieved December 9, 2019, from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/20191115-ve00-info3w\_4pager\_en.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/20191115-ve00-info3w\_4pager\_en.pdf</a>
- E. Mandleman, HIAS, Personal Communication, May 2020.

# The Middle East and North Africa

## Algeria

- The World Bank: Algeria Overview. (2019, October 1). Retrieved from https://www.worldbank.org/en/country/algeria/overview.
- CEIC: Algeria Unemployment Rate. (n.d.). Retrieved from <a href="https://www.ceicdata.com/en/indicator/algeria/unemployment-rate">https://www.ceicdata.com/en/indicator/algeria/unemployment-rate</a>.
- Dunn, K (2019, April 9). A Quiet Force in Algeria's Political Protests: the U.S. Shale Boom. Fortune. Retrieved from <a href="https://fortune.com/2019/04/09/algeria-protests-oil-shale/">https://fortune.com/2019/04/09/algeria-protests-oil-shale/</a>.
- Coello, I. (2018, June 15). Forgotten refugee crisis: Sahrawi refugees in Algeria. Retrieved from https://reliefweb.int/report/algeria/forgotten-refugee-crisis-sahrawi-refugees-algeria.
- UNHCR: Algeria Fact Sheet. (2019, October). Retrieved from <a href="http://reporting.unhcr.org/sites/default/files/UNHCR%20Algeria%20Factsheet%20-%20October%202019.pdf">http://reporting.unhcr.org/sites/default/files/UNHCR%20Algeria%20Factsheet%20-%20October%202019.pdf</a>.
- Khettab, D. O. (2019, December 13). Former PM declared Algeria president, but thousands protest again. Al Jazeera. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2019/12/algeria-declares-pm-tebboune-winner-presidential-election-191213112320998.html">https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2019/12/algeria-declares-pm-tebboune-winner-presidential-election-191213112320998.html</a>.
- Saleh, H. (2019, March 25). Algeria faces economic crunch as oil and gas revenues fall short. Retrieved from https://www.ft.com/content/aeb64352-4c87-11e9-bbc9-6917dce3dc62.
- Algeria Foreign Assistance. (2019). Retrieved from https://foreignassistance.gov/explore/country/Algeria.
- Coats, D. R. (2019, January 29). Statement for the Record Worldwide Threat Assessment of the US Intelligence Community. Retrieved from https://www.dni.gov/files/ODNI/documents/2019-ATA-SFR---SSCI.pdf.
- Nossiter, A. (2019, June 2). Algeria Cancels Presidential Election, Setting Up New Impasse. The New York Times. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2019/06/02/world/africa/algeria-elections-canceled.html.
- Grewal, Sharan. (2019, November 13). Algerians have been protesting for months. What's changed? Retrieved from https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2019/11/13/algerians-have-been-protesting-months-whats-changed/.
- Human Rights Watch (2019, December 6). Algeria: Crackdown as Election Looms. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.hrw.org/news/2019/12/06/algeria-crackdown-election-looms">https://www.hrw.org/news/2019/12/06/algeria-crackdown-election-looms</a>
- Algeria Foreign Assistance. (2019). Retrieved from <a href="https://foreignassistance.gov/explore/country/Algeria">https://foreignassistance.gov/explore/country/Algeria</a>.
- IREX. (2018, February 7). Regional Assistance Program. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.irex.org/sites/default/files/pdf/regional-assistance-program-fact-sheet-2-7-2018.pdf">https://www.irex.org/sites/default/files/pdf/regional-assistance-program-fact-sheet-2-7-2018.pdf</a>.

#### Egypt

- Associated Press. (2019, July 30). Egypt: A Third of the Population Lives in Poverty. Retrieved from https://www.voanews.com/middle-east/egypt-third-population-lives-poverty
- WFP Egypt Country Brief. (2019, August). Retrieved from <a href="https://docs.wfp.org/api/documents/WFP-0000108411/download/?\_ga=2.145138612.1264168641.1571698675-867514633.1571698675.">https://docs.wfp.org/api/documents/WFP-0000108411/download/?\_ga=2.145138612.1264168641.1571698675-867514633.1571698675.</a>
- Ibid
- Egypt The World Factbook. (n.d.). Retrieved from <a href="https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/eg.html">https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/eg.html</a>.

- Sowa, A. (2013, July 19). Aid to Egypt by the Numbers. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.cgdev.org/blog/aid-egypt-numbers.">https://www.cgdev.org/blog/aid-egypt-numbers.</a>
- Egypt: A Third of Population Lives in Poverty. (n.d.). Retrieved from <a href="https://www.voanews.com/middle-east/egypt-third-population-lives-poverty">https://www.voanews.com/middle-east/egypt-third-population-lives-poverty</a>.
- Inside Story. (2019, September 22). Will the protests against Egypt's President el-Sisi spread? Retrieved from <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/programmes/insidestory/2019/09/protests-egypt-president-el-sisi-spread-190922190725176.html">https://www.aljazeera.com/programmes/insidestory/2019/09/protests-egypt-president-el-sisi-spread-190922190725176.html</a>.
- Francavilla, C., Magdi, A., Epstein, E., & Eu. (2019). Egypt. Retrieved from https://www.hrw.org/middle-east/n-africa/egypt.
- US Foreign Assistance To Egypt. (n.d.). Retrieved from <a href="https://www.amcham.org.eg/information-resources/trade-resources/egypt-us-relations/us-foreign-assistance-to-egypt">https://www.amcham.org.eg/information-resources/trade-resources/egypt-us-relations/us-foreign-assistance-to-egypt</a>.
- Hundreds of journalists jailed globally becomes the new normal. (n.d.). Retrieved from https://cpj.org/reports/2018/12/journalists-jailed-imprisoned-turkey-china-egypt-saudi-arabia.php.
- USAID Egypt.Agriculture (2019, September). Retrieved from <a href="https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1883/USAIDEgypt\_EG-Agriculture\_Fact\_Sheet\_September\_2019\_EN.pdf">https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1883/USAIDEgypt\_EG-Agriculture\_Fact\_Sheet\_September\_2019\_EN.pdf</a>.
- WFP Egypt Country Brief. (2019, August). Retrieved from <a href="https://docs.wfp.org/api/documents/WFP-0000108411/download/?\_ga=2.145138612.1264168641.1571698675-867514633.1571698675-0000108411/download/?\_ga=2.145138612.1264168641.1571698675-867514633.1571698675.
- USAID Egypt.Agriculture (2019, September). Retrieved from https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1883/USAIDEgypt\_EG-Agriculture\_Fact\_Sheet\_September\_2019\_EN.pdf.
- United States and Egypt Inaugurate Water Facilities in Assiut: Press Release: Egypt. (2019, October 29). Retrieved from <a href="https://www.usaid.gov/egypt/press-releases/oct-28-2018-united-states-and-egypt-inaugurate-water-facilities-assiut.">https://www.usaid.gov/egypt/press-releases/oct-28-2018-united-states-and-egypt-inaugurate-water-facilities-assiut.</a>

#### Iraq

- Bunyan, Rachel (2019). Over 300 Killed as Hundreds of Thousands Take Part in Iraqi Protests. What's Behind the Violent Demonstrations? Retrieved from https://time.com/5723831/iraq-protests/
- United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (2019). Global Humanitarian Overview 2020.
   Retrieved from https://www.unocha.org/sites/unocha/files/GHO-2020\_v8.7%2006122019%202pm.pdf
- United States Agency for International Development (2019). Iraq-Complex Emergency Fact Sheet #4. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1866/iraq\_ce\_fs\_08-14-2019.pdf">https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1866/iraq\_ce\_fs\_08-14-2019.pdf</a>
- Gordon, Michael R. and Coles, Isabel (2018). Defeat of ISIS in Iraq Caused \$45.7 Billion in Damage to Infrastructure, Study Finds. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.wsj.com/articles/defeat-of-isis-in-iraq-caused-45-7-billion-in-damage-to-infrastructure-study-finds-151838941">https://www.wsj.com/articles/defeat-of-isis-in-iraq-caused-45-7-billion-in-damage-to-infrastructure-study-finds-151838941</a>
- United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (2019). Humanitarian Needs Overview. Retrieved from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/irq\_2019\_hno.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/irq\_2019\_hno.pdf</a>
- United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (2019). Global Humanitarian Overview 2020. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.unocha.org/sites/unocha/files/GHO-2020\_v8.7%2006122019%202pm.pdf">https://www.unocha.org/sites/unocha/files/GHO-2020\_v8.7%2006122019%202pm.pdf</a>
- Bunyan, Rachel (2019). Over 300 Killed as Hundreds of Thousands Take Part in Iraqi Protests. What's Behind the Violent Demonstrations? Retrieved from <a href="https://time.com/5723831/iraq-protests/">https://time.com/5723831/iraq-protests/</a>
- Taeuber, Wendy (2018). Trump administration's Iraq aid plan risks doing harm. Retrieved from https://thehill.com/opinion/international/398475-trump-administrations-iraq-aid-plan-risks-doing-harm
- Rwanduzy, Mohammed. Human rights groups express alarm over forced return of Iraqi IDPs. Retrieved from https://www.rudaw.net/english/middleeast/iraq/040920193
- MAG International (n.d.). Iraq. Retrieved from https://www.maginternational.org/what-we-do/where-we-work/iraq/
- Norwegian Refugee Council (2019). Barriers from birth: Undocumented children in Iraq sentenced to a life on the margins. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.nrc.no/resources/reports/barriers-from-birth/">https://www.nrc.no/resources/reports/barriers-from-birth/</a>
- United States Agency for International Development (2019). Iraq-Complex Emergency Fact Sheet #5. Retrieved from https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1866/09.30.19\_-\_USG\_Iraq\_Complex\_Emergency\_Fact\_Sheet\_5.pdf

#### Libya

- Wehrey, F. and Doherty, M. (2019, July 16). Saving Lives in Libya's Nightmarish War. Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. Retrieved from <a href="https://carnegieendowment.org/2019/07/16/saving-lives-in-libya-s-nightmarish-war-pub-79512">https://carnegieendowment.org/2019/07/16/saving-lives-in-libya-s-nightmarish-war-pub-79512</a>.
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) (2019, September 27). Update: Libya. Retrieved from https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/UNHCR%20Libya%20Update%2027%20September%202019.pdf.
- UNHCR (2019, August). Libya: Registration Factsheet. Retrieved from https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/71356.pdf.
- United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (2019). Global Humanitarian Overview 2020.
   Retrieved from https://www.unocha.org/sites/unocha/files/GHO-2020\_v8.7%2006122019%202pm.pdf
- UNHCR (2019, August). Libya: Registration Factsheet.
- UNHCR Operational Portal: Refugees Situations (2019, July 31). Refugees in Libya. Retrieved from https://data2.unhcr.org/en/country/lby.
- UNHCR (2019, September 27). Update: Libya.
- United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (2019). Global Humanitarian Overview 2020.
   Retrieved from https://www.unocha.org/sites/unocha/files/GHO-2020\_v8.7%2006122019%202pm.pdf
- Wehrey and Doherty (2019).
- UNHCR (2019, September 27). Update: Libya.
- Wehrey and Doherty (2019).
- Ibid.
- Ibid.
- Doherty, M. (2019, May 15). Testimony before the House Committee on Foreign Affairs Subcommittee on the Middle East, North Africa and International Terrorism: "The Conflict in Libya". Retrieved from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Mercy%2oCorps\_HFAC\_Testimony\_15May2019.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Mercy%2oCorps\_HFAC\_Testimony\_15May2019.pdf</a>.
- UNOCHA (2019, May 9). Humanitarian Coordinator for Libya Ribeiro strongly condemns the Direct Attack of Field Ambulance Team in Twaisha area. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.humanitarianresponse.info/en/operations/libya/document/libya-humanitarian-coordinator-libya-ribeiro-strongly-condemns-direct">https://www.humanitarianresponse.info/en/operations/libya/document/libya-humanitarian-coordinator-libya-ribeiro-strongly-condemns-direct</a>.
- United Nations (2019, July 3). Libya detention centre airstrike could amount to a war crime says UN, as Guterres calls for independent investigation. Retrieved from https://news.un.org/en/story/2019/07/1041792.
- Taylor, D. (2019, April 25). Footage shows refugees hiding as Libyan militia attack detention centre. The Guardian.
   Retrieved from <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/apr/25/libya-detention-centre-attack-footage-refugees-hiding-shooting.">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/apr/25/libya-detention-centre-attack-footage-refugees-hiding-shooting.</a>
- CrisisInsight ACAPS (2018, March). Humanitarian Access Overview. Retrieved from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/humanitarian\_access\_overview\_march\_2018\_acaps.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/humanitarian\_access\_overview\_march\_2018\_acaps.pdf</a>.
- CrisisInsight ACAPS (2019, May). Humanitarian Access Overview. Retrieved from https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/20190502\_acaps\_humanitarian\_access\_overview\_may\_2019\_o.pdf.
- UNOCHA (2019, September). Libya: Humanitarian access snapshot. Retrieved from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/20190930\_libya\_humanitarianaccess\_snapshot.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/20190930\_libya\_humanitarianaccess\_snapshot.pdf</a>.
- CrisisInsight ACAPS (2019, May). Humanitarian Access Overview.
- UNHCR (2019, July 3). Update: Libya. Retrieved from https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/UNHCR%20Libya%20Update%203%20July%202019.pdf.
- Hayden, S. (2019, October 10). The U.N. Is Leaving Migrants to Die in Libya. Foreign Policy. Retrieved from https://foreignpolicy.com/2019/10/10/libya-migrants-un-iom-refugees-die-detention-center-civil-war/.
- United Nations (2019, August 6). '€1 million' fines for rescue boats prompts UN concern for future sea operations. Retrieved from <a href="https://news.un.org/en/story/2019/08/1043751">https://news.un.org/en/story/2019/08/1043751</a>.
- BBC News (2019, July 14). UN calls for Libyan migrant detention centres to be shut. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-48979672">https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-48979672</a>.
- BBC News (2019, August 2). Libya to close 'inhuman' migrant detention centres after outcry. Retrieved from https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-49203792.

• UNHCR (2019, October 11). Update: Libya. Retrieved from https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/UNHCR%20Libya%20Update%2011%20October\_2019.pdf.

# Syria

- USA for UNHCR. (2019). Syria Refugee Crisis. Retrieved December 9, 2019 from, https://www.unrefugees.org/emergencies/syria/.
- United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs. (2019). Global Humanitarian Overview 2020. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.unocha.org/sites/unocha/files/GHO-2020\_v8.7%2006122019%202pm.pdf">https://www.unocha.org/sites/unocha/files/GHO-2020\_v8.7%2006122019%202pm.pdf</a>.
- UNICEF. (2019, August). Syria Crisis Fast Facts. Retrieved December 9, 2019 from, https://www.unicef.org/mena/reports/syria-crisis-fast-facts.
- UNOCHA. (2019, March). 2019 Humanitarian Needs Overview: Syrian Arab Republic. Retrieved December 9, 2019, from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/2019\_Syr\_HNO\_Full.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/2019\_Syr\_HNO\_Full.pdf</a>.
- United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs. (2019). Global Humanitarian Overview 2020. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.unocha.org/sites/unocha/files/GHO-2020\_v8.7%2006122019%202pm.pdf">https://www.unocha.org/sites/unocha/files/GHO-2020\_v8.7%2006122019%202pm.pdf</a>.
- Humud, C., Blanchard, C., Nikitin M. (2019, March 25). Armed Conflict in Syria: Overview and U.S. Response. Congressional Research Service. Retrieved December 9, 2019 from, <a href="https://fas.org/sgp/crs/mideast/RL33487.pdf">https://fas.org/sgp/crs/mideast/RL33487.pdf</a>.
- UNOCHA. (2019, March). 2019 Humanitarian Needs Overview: Syrian Arab Republic. Retrieved December 9, 2019, from https://hno-syria.org/#key-figures.
- UNOCHA. (2019, March). 2019 Humanitarian Needs Overview: Syrian Arab Republic. Retrieved December 9, 2019, from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/2019\_Syr\_HNO\_Full.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/2019\_Syr\_HNO\_Full.pdf</a>.
- USAID. (2019, November 8). Syria Complex Emergency Fact Sheet #1, Fiscal Year (FY) 2020. Retrieved December 9, 2019, from <a href="https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1866/11.08.19-USG-Syria-Complex-Emergency-Fact-Sheet.pdf">https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1866/11.08.19-USG-Syria-Complex-Emergency-Fact-Sheet.pdf</a>.
- The White House. (2019, October 14). Statement from President Donald J. Trump Regarding Turkey's Actions in Northeast Syria. Retrieved December 9, 2019 from, <a href="https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/statement-president-donald-j-trump-regarding-turkeys-actions-northeast-syria/">https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/statement-president-donald-j-trump-regarding-turkeys-actions-northeast-syria/</a>.
- Humud, C., Blanchard, C., Nikitin M. Armed Conflict in Syria: Overview and U.S. Response. Congressional Research Service. (2019, March 25). Retrieved December 9, 2019 from, <a href="https://www.everycrsreport.com/reports/RL33487.html#\_Toc4515312.">https://www.everycrsreport.com/reports/RL33487.html#\_Toc4515312.</a>
- UNOCHA. (2019, November 14). Humanitarian Update: Syrian Arab Republic. Retrieved December 9, 2019 from, <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/HUMANITARIAN%20UPDATE%20NO.%206%20\_DS.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/HUMANITARIAN%20UPDATE%20NO.%206%20\_DS.pdf</a>.
- UNOCHA. (2019, March). 2019 Humanitarian Needs Overview: Syrian Arab Republic. Retrieved December 9, 2019 from, https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/2019\_Syr\_HNO\_Full.pdf.
- UNOCHA. (2019, November 14). Under-Secretary-General for Humanitarian Affairs and Emergency Relief Coordinator, Mark Lowcock: Briefing to the Security Council on the humanitarian situation in Syria, 14 November 2019. Retrieved December 9, 2019 from, <a href="https://reliefweb.int/report/syrian-arab-republic/under-secretary-general-humanitarian-affairs-and-emergency-relief-97">https://reliefweb.int/report/syrian-arab-republic/under-secretary-general-humanitarian-affairs-and-emergency-relief-97</a>.
- UNHCR. (2019, December 1). Operational Portal Refugee Situations: Syria Regional Refugee Response. Retrieved December 9, 2019 from, <a href="https://data2.unhcr.org/en/situations/syria">https://data2.unhcr.org/en/situations/syria</a>.
- Amnesty International. (2019, October 25). Turkey: Syrians illegally deported into war ahead of anticipated 'safe zone'.
   Retrieved December 9, 2019 from, <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2019/10/turkey-syrians-illegally-deported-into-war-ahead-of-anticipated-safe-zone/">https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2019/10/turkey-syrians-illegally-deported-into-war-ahead-of-anticipated-safe-zone/</a>.
- UNOCHA. (2018). Syrian Arab Republic: Interactive Humanitarian Response Dashboard (Within Syria). Retrieved December 9, 2019 from, <a href="http://www.ocha-sy.org/4wsresponse2018.html">http://www.ocha-sy.org/4wsresponse2018.html</a>.
- UNOCHA (2019). About OCHA Syria. Retrieved December 9, 2019 from, <a href="https://www.unocha.org/syrian-arab-republic/about-ocha-syria">https://www.unocha.org/syrian-arab-republic/about-ocha-syria</a>.
- UNOCHA (2019). About OCHA Syria. Retrieved December 9, 2019 from, <a href="https://www.unocha.org/syrian-arab-republic/about-ocha-syria">https://www.unocha.org/syrian-arab-republic/about-ocha-syria</a>.

- Gallagher, A. (2019, September). Tunisians Show Support for Democracy, Disillusionment with Ruling Elite. United States Institute of Peace. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.usip.org/publications/2019/09/tunisians-show-support-democracy-disillusionment-ruling-elite">https://www.usip.org/publications/2019/09/tunisians-show-support-democracy-disillusionment-ruling-elite</a>.
- Islamic Relief USA. Tunisia. Retrieved November 15, 2019, from https://irusawaqf.org/tunisia/.
- International Crisis Group (2019, February). Tunisia in 2019: A Pivotal Year? Retrieved from https://www.crisisgroup.org/middle-east-north-africa/north-africa/tunisia/tunisia-2019-pivotal-year.
- The World Bank Group (2019). Unemployment, total (% of total labor force): Tunisia, 2019. Retrieved from https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/sl.uem.totl.zs.
- The World Bank Group (2019). Unemployment, youth total (% of total labor force ages 15-24): Tunisia, 2019. Retrieved from https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SL.UEM.1524.ZS.
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) (2019, September). Fact Sheet: Tunisia. Retrieved from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/71809.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/71809.pdf</a>.
- "Tunisia presidential election: Kais Saied declared winner" (2019, October 14). Al Jazeera. Retrieved from https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2019/10/tunisia-presidential-election-kais-saied-declared-winner-191014163712569.html
- Speakman Cordall, S. (2019, September 13). Campaigning from prison and exile, outsiders take on the government for Tunisia's top job. The Independent. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/africa/tunisia-election-president-chahed-essebsi-riahi-a9101721.html">https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/africa/tunisia-election-president-chahed-essebsi-riahi-a9101721.html</a>.
- Gallagher (2019).
- Speakman Cordall (2019).
- Ibid
- United States Department of State (2019, September 20). U.S. Relations with Tunisia. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.state.gov/u-s-relations-with-tunisia/">https://www.state.gov/u-s-relations-with-tunisia/</a>.
- Ibid
- United Kingdom Foreign and Commonwealth Office (2019). Foreign travel advice: Tunisia. Retrieved November 15, 2019, from <a href="https://www.gov.uk/foreign-travel-advice/tunisia/terrorism">https://www.gov.uk/foreign-travel-advice/tunisia/terrorism</a>.
- Amnesty International (2019, March 15). Tunisia Repressive state of emergency bill a threat to human rights. Retrieved from https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2019/03/tunisia-repressive-state-of-emergency-bill-a-threat-to-human-rights.
- Ibid
- Ibid.
- United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization estimates there are 1,040,951 primary-age children in Tunisia. United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization. Tunisia Education and Literacy School-age population by education level. Retrieved on November 15, 2019, from <a href="http://uis.unesco.org/en/country/tn.">http://uis.unesco.org/en/country/tn.</a>
- Jamaity (Tunisian Civil Society Platform). Project: Tounes Tekhdem. Retrieved on November 15, 2019, from <a href="http://jamaity.org/project/tounes-tekhdem/">http://jamaity.org/project/tounes-tekhdem/</a>.

#### West Bank & Gaza

- United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs. (2019). Global Humanitarian Overview 2020. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.unocha.org/sites/unocha/files/GHO-2020\_v8.7%2006122019%202pm.pdf">https://www.unocha.org/sites/unocha/files/GHO-2020\_v8.7%2006122019%202pm.pdf</a>
- United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs. (2019). Global Humanitarian Overview 2020.
   Retrieved December 9, 2019, from
  - https://www.humanitarianresponse.info/sites/www.humanitarianresponse.info/files/documents/files/gho-2020\_v8.3.pdf.
- The World Bank. (2019, October 1). The World Bank In West Bank and Gaza. Retrieved December 9, 2019, from <a href="https://www.worldbank.org/en/country/westbankandgaza/overview.">https://www.worldbank.org/en/country/westbankandgaza/overview.</a>
- UNOCHA Occupied Palestinian Territory. (2018, June 5). 53 per cent of Palestinians in Gaza live in poverty, despite humanitarian assistance. Retrieved December 9, 2019, from <a href="https://www.ochaopt.org/content/53-cent-palestinians-gaza-live-poverty-despite-humanitarian-assistance">https://www.ochaopt.org/content/53-cent-palestinians-gaza-live-poverty-despite-humanitarian-assistance</a>.
- United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs. (2019). Global Humanitarian Overview 2020.
   Retrieved December 9, 2019, from
   https://www.humanitarianresponse.info/sites/www.humanitarianresponse.info/files/documents/files/gho-2020\_v8.3.pdf.

- United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs. (2019). Global Humanitarian Overview 2020.
   Retrieved December 9, 2019, from
  - https://www.humanitarianresponse.info/sites/www.humanitarianresponse.info/files/documents/files/gho-2020\_v8.3.pdf.
- United Nations Relief and Works Agency for Palestine Refugees in the Near East. (2019). Gaza's "Great March of Return",
  One Year On: Impact on Palestine Refugees and UNRWA Service. Retrieved December 9, 2019, from
  <a href="https://www.unrwa.org/sites/default/files/content/resources/gaza\_gmr\_one\_year\_on\_report\_eng\_final.pdf">https://www.unrwa.org/sites/default/files/content/resources/gaza\_gmr\_one\_year\_on\_report\_eng\_final.pdf</a>.
- Zanotti, J., Margesson R. (2018, September 7). Decision to Stop U.S. Funding of UNRWA (for Palestinian Refugees). CRS Insight. Retrieved December 9, 2019, from <a href="https://fas.org/sgp/crs/mideast/lN10964.pdf">https://fas.org/sgp/crs/mideast/lN10964.pdf</a>.
- Zanotti, J. (2018, December 12). U.S. Foreign Aid to the Palestinians. Congressional Research Service. Retrieved December 9, 2019, from https://fas.org/sgp/crs/mideast/RS22967.pdf.
- UNOCHA Occupied Palestinian Territory. (2018). Gaza Strip electricity supply. Retrieved December 9, 2019, from <a href="https://www.ochaopt.org/page/gaza-strip-electricity-supply.">https://www.ochaopt.org/page/gaza-strip-electricity-supply.</a>
- Interview with Craig Swandby, Senior Policy and Legislative Specialist, Catholic Relief Services
- United Nations Conference on Trade and Development. (2018, September 11). Economic reality in Occupied Palestinian Territory is bleaker than ever. Retrieved December 9, 2019, from <a href="https://unctad.org/en/pages/newsdetails.aspx?OriginalVersionID=1846">https://unctad.org/en/pages/newsdetails.aspx?OriginalVersionID=1846</a>.
- Norwegian Refugee Council. (2019). NRC in Palestine. Retrieved December 9, 2019, from <a href="https://www.nrc.no/countries/middle-east/palestine/">https://www.nrc.no/countries/middle-east/palestine/</a>.

#### Yemen

- United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs. (2019). Global Humanitarian Overview 2020. Retrieved from https://www.unocha.org/sites/unocha/files/GHO-2020\_v8.7%2006122019%202pm.pdf
- Famine Early Warning Systems Network. (2019, November). Yemen. Retrieved December 9, 2019, from http://fews.net/east-africa/yemen.
- Save the Children. (2018, November 20). Yemen: 85,000 Children May Have Died from Starvation Since Start of War. Retrieved December 9, 2019, from <a href="https://www.savethechildren.org/us/about-us/media-and-news/2018-press-releases/yemen-85000-children-may-have-died-from-starvation.">https://www.savethechildren.org/us/about-us/media-and-news/2018-press-releases/yemen-85000-children-may-have-died-from-starvation.</a>
- USAID. (2019, November 8). Yemen Complex Emergency Fact Sheet #1, Fiscal Year (FY) 2020. Retrieved December 9, 2019, from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Yemen%20-%20Complex%20Emergency%20Fact%20Sheet%20%231%2C%20Fiscal%20Year%20%28FY%29%202020.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Yemen%20-%20Complex%20Emergency%20Fact%20Sheet%20%231%2C%20Fiscal%20Year%20%28FY%29%202020.pdf</a>.
- United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs. (2019). Global Humanitarian Overview 2020.
   Retrieved from https://www.unocha.org/sites/unocha/files/GHO-2020\_v8.7%2006122019%202pm.pdf
- International Crisis Group. (2019). Yemen. Retrieved December 9, 2019, from <a href="https://www.crisisgroup.org/middle-east-north-africa/gulf-and-arabian-peninsula/yemen.">https://www.crisisgroup.org/middle-east-north-africa/gulf-and-arabian-peninsula/yemen.</a>
- UNOCHA Yemen. (2019, August 29-October 27). Humanitarian Update: September was the deadliest month in 2019 for civilians. Retrieved December 9, 2019, from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Yemen\_Humanitarian\_Update\_12\_FINAL\_o.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Yemen\_Humanitarian\_Update\_12\_FINAL\_o.pdf</a>.
- Office of the Special Envoy of the Secretary-General for Yemen. UN Political and Peacebuilding Affairs (2019). Retrieved December 9, 2019, from <a href="https://osesgy.unmissions.org/">https://osesgy.unmissions.org/</a>.
- Financial Tracking Service (2019). Yemen 2019 (Humanitarian response plan). Retrieved December 9, 2019, from <a href="https://fts.unocha.org/appeals/675/summary.">https://fts.unocha.org/appeals/675/summary.</a>
- Al Monitor (2018). Memorandum of Justification for Emergency Arms Transfers and Authorizations to the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia, the United Arab Emirates, and the Hashemite Kingdom of Jordan to deter Iranian Malign Influence.
   Retrieved December 9, 2019, from <a href="https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/files/live/sites/almonitor/files/documents/2019/memorandum\_justification\_emergency\_arms\_transfers\_saudi\_uae\_jordan.pdf">https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/files/live/sites/almonitor/files/documents/2019/memorandum\_justification\_emergency\_arms\_transfers\_saudi\_uae\_jordan.pdf</a>.
- Congress.gov (2019). S.J.Res.38 A joint resolution providing for congressional disapproval of the proposed export to the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland of certain defense articles and services. Retrieved December 9, 2019, from <a href="https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/senate-joint-resolution/38?s=2&r=3">https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/senate-joint-resolution/38?s=2&r=3</a>.

- UNVIM (2019, June). United Nations Verification and Inspection Mechanism for Yemen Operational Snapshot. Retrieved December 9, 2019, from <a href="https://www.vimye.org/doc/OSMonthly/Operational\_Snapshot\_June2019.png">https://www.vimye.org/doc/OSMonthly/Operational\_Snapshot\_June2019.png</a>.
- UNOCHA (2019, June 12). Yemen Humanitarian Access Snapshot: April-May 2019. Retrieved December 9, 2019, from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Yemen%20Humanitarian%20Access%20Snapshot\_April%20May%202019.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Yemen%20Humanitarian%20Access%20Snapshot\_April%20May%202019.pdf</a>.
- Integrated Food Security Phase Classification (2018, December 7). Yemen: Acute Food Insecurity Situation December 2018 January 2019. Retrieved December 9, 2019, from <a href="http://www.ipcinfo.org/ipc-country-analysis/details-map/en/c/1151858/">http://www.ipcinfo.org/ipc-country-analysis/details-map/en/c/1151858/</a>.
- Integrated Food Security Phase Classification (2019). IPC Info. Retrieved December 9, 2019, from http://www.ipcinfo.org/.
- OCHA. (2019, November 22). Assistant Secretary-General for Humanitarian Affairs and Deputy Emergency Relief Coordinator: Briefing to the Security Council on the Humanitarian Situation in Yemen. Retrieved from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/SC%20briefing%200n%20Yemen\_ASG\_20191122\_final.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/SC%20briefing%200n%20Yemen\_ASG\_20191122\_final.pdf</a>.
- UNOCHA and UN Humanitarian Coordinator in Yemen. (2019, November 7). Strikes damage a key hospital serving hundreds of thousands of Yemenis [EN/AR]. Retrieved December 9, 2019, from <a href="https://reliefweb.int/report/yemen/strikes-damage-key-hospital-serving-hundreds-thousands-yemenis-enar">https://reliefweb.int/report/yemen/strikes-damage-key-hospital-serving-hundreds-thousands-yemenis-enar</a>.
- United Nations Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner. (2018, August 10). Press briefing notes on Yemen civilian casualties. Retrieved December 9, 2019, from <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=23439&LangID=E.">https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=23439&LangID=E.</a>
- The World Bank (2019, April 1). Yemen's Economic Update April 2019. Retrieved December 9, 2019, from <a href="https://www.worldbank.org/en/country/yemen/publication/economic-update-april-2019">https://www.worldbank.org/en/country/yemen/publication/economic-update-april-2019</a>.